



# DOCTORAL THESIS

# ON THE INFLUENCE OF SOCIAL ROBOTS IN COGNITIVE MULTITASKING AND ITS APPLICATION

submitted by

## Motonobu Aoki

April 2023

Supervisors: Dr. Francesco Rea Prof. Giulio Sandini

Ext. Reviewers: Prof. Paul Hemeren Prof. Selma Šabanović

# Acknowledgements

My PhD program was only possible with the cooperation of my colleagues at IIT and Nissan. I would like to thank them for their generous support. Furthermore, I also greatly appreciate my wife for allowing me to devote weekends to my research in order to balance it with my daily work on weekdays.

# Abstract

The objective of the thesis was to clarify the influence of social robots on cognitive multitasking and its principles and to provide potential industrial applications.

In the thesis, the iCub robot, widely used in social interaction research, was used as a stimulus from social robots in the experiments. Also, I aimed to achieve broad applicability of the results by utilizing the Multi-Attribute task Battery (MATB) as a generalized cognitive multitasking that can measure reaction speed, tracking performance, and short-term memory tasks, rather than limiting the research to specific applications such as driving tasks for cars or airplanes.

However, since no system for simultaneously measuring the robot iCub's movements and human multitasking performance has existed to date, the first step in the research was to establish the system. Then, using the system developed, I conducted two types of experiments to clarify the objective of the thesis. Therefore, one of the novelties in the thesis is that it was the first to be able to evaluate the effects of a social robot on multitasking scenarios.

In the first experiment, I evaluated whether social robots influence cognitive task performance by comparing social robots that use social signals with nonsocial robots that do not. The study focused on the initial question of whether social robots could have the potential to have a positive impact on cognitive multitasking. From the results of the experiment, it was found that social robots tended to improve performance on a cognitive task requiring short-term memory and to make participants more relaxed on measures of skin conductance, compared to nonsocial robots.

The second experiment aimed to explore in depth the principles of how social robots affect human performance. Therefore, I set the research question of how social robots should behave depending on the type of task and evaluated the impact of different behavioral styles based on "vitality forms" advocated by Daniel Stern on cognitive multitasking. The study revealed new insights into how social robots should behave according to different task characteristics, as expected in real-world settings. My results revealed that participants performed better on cognitive tasks requiring short-term memory when they were with a gently behaving robot than when with a rudely behaving robot, and they also performed better on a continuous tracking task. In this experiment, I also analyzed the facial expressions in terms of arousal and valence of the participants and found that a gently behaving robot tended to make the participants' facial expressions more positive.

The results from the two experiments showed that when applying robots to help with cognitive multitasking, it is useful to use social robots and to change the way the social robots behave depending on the type of task that the human is performing.

In addition, since industrial applications of social robots are often limited by physical space constraints, I challenged the design of a novel social robot using only the head of the iCub, which is smaller and more flexible in placement than a full-bodied humanoid robot. In downsizing, omitting the torso from the iCub may result in a decrease in expressive capabilities and a weakening of the social presence of the robot. Therefore, I improved the design of the eyebrows based on the iCub head so that the robot head can achieve satisfactory communication ability. The novel soft-material eyebrows I have developed allow for continuous motion, different from the conventional iCub's LED eyebrows. This allows for detailed speed changes of eyebrows, which is an important factor in vitality forms.

The thesis results are valuable not only for research on the fundamental principles of social robots but also for opening up the possibility of applying social robots to non-robotic industries, such as automobiles and aircraft, which involve cognitive tasks. In addition, the precise shape and velocity changes of the soft material eyebrows developed in this study have enabled experiments on complex facial expressions such as joy, anger, sorrow, and pleasure that go beyond Ekman's simple definition of facial expression change and have opened up new possibilities for social robotics and social interaction research itself. Thus, my research is an important step forward in both scientific and industrial applications.

# **Table of Contents**

Chapter	1 Intr	roduction	5
1.1	Motivat	ion	5
1.2	Researc	h objective	7
1.3	Thesis of	outline	7
Chapter robot	2 Dev ts	elopment of measurement system for collaborative cognitive tasks with	9
2.1	Multi-A	Attribute Task Battery (MATB) and relevant studies	9
2.2	a novel	MATB that can be linked to robot behaviors	10
	2.2.1	System architecture of MATB-YARP and an iCub robot	11
	2.2.2	The system monitoring task	11
	2.2.3	The tracking task	12
	2.2.4	The communications task	12
2.3	Conclus	sion	12
Chapter	3 Infl	uence of social robots on cognitive multitasking	13
3.1	Introdu	ction	13
3.2	The exp	perimental design	14
	3.2.1	Relevant studies	14
	3.2.2	Hypotheses	15
	3.2.3	Study design	16

	3.2.4	Participants	16
	3.2.5	Cognitive tasks (The MATB-YARP)	17
	3.2.6	Stimuli (Interaction from robot)	18
	3.2.7	Questionnaires	21
	3.2.8	Integrated skin conductance response	21
	3.2.9	Oral debriefing	22
	3.2.10	Procedure	22
	3.2.11	Analysis	23
3.3	Results	8	25
	3.3.1	Hypothesis 1	25
	3.3.2	Hypothesis 2	27
	3.3.3	Hypothesis 3	28
3.4	Discus	sion	29
3.5	Conclu	sion	33
Chanter	. 4 . E. 64	a sta of vitality forms from assisted what an associtive multitastring	25
Chapter	<b>:4</b> Eff	ects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking	<b>35</b>
<b>Chapter</b> 4.1	<b>4 Eff</b> Introdu	Cects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking         Inction         Note that the second s	<b>35</b> 35
Chapter 4.1	<b>4 Eff</b> Introdu 4.1.1	Fects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking         Inction         Vitality forms in human-human interaction         Vitality forms in human-human interaction	<b>35</b> 35 35
Chapter 4.1	<b>4 Eff</b> Introdu 4.1.1 4.1.2	Fects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking         action         Vitality forms in human-human interaction         Vitality forms from social robots         The size field in the	<b>35</b> 35 35 36
Chapter 4.1	<b>4 Eff</b> Introdu 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3	Tects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking         action         Vitality forms in human-human interaction         Vitality forms from social robots         The aim of this study	<b>35</b> 35 35 36 37
<b>Chapter</b> 4.1 4.2	<b>4 Eff</b> Introdu 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 The stu	The aim of this study       Instance         Index of the aim of the study       Instance	<b>35</b> 35 36 37 37
<b>Chapter</b> 4.1 4.2	<b>4 Eff</b> Introdu 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 The stu 4.2.1	Tects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking         action	<b>35</b> 35 36 37 37
<b>Chapter</b> 4.1 4.2	<b>4</b> Eff Introdu 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 The stu 4.2.1 4.2.2	Pects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking         action	<b>35</b> 35 36 37 37 37 38
<b>Chapter</b> 4.1 4.2	<b>4</b> Eff Introdu 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 The stu 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3	Prects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking         Inction	<ul> <li>35</li> <li>35</li> <li>35</li> <li>36</li> <li>37</li> <li>37</li> <li>37</li> <li>38</li> <li>38</li> </ul>
<b>Chapter</b> 4.1 4.2	<b>4</b> Eff Introdu 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 The stu 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 4.2.4	Prects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking         Inction	<ul> <li>35</li> <li>35</li> <li>35</li> <li>36</li> <li>37</li> <li>37</li> <li>37</li> <li>38</li> <li>38</li> <li>40</li> </ul>
<b>Chapter</b> 4.1 4.2	<b>4</b> Eff Introdu 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 The stu 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 4.2.4 4.2.5	Prects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking         Inction	<ul> <li>35</li> <li>35</li> <li>35</li> <li>36</li> <li>37</li> <li>37</li> <li>37</li> <li>38</li> <li>38</li> <li>40</li> <li>41</li> </ul>
<b>Chapter</b> 4.1 4.2	<b>4</b> Eff Introdu 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 The stu 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 4.2.4 4.2.5 4.2.6	Pects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking         Inction	<ul> <li>35</li> <li>35</li> <li>35</li> <li>36</li> <li>37</li> <li>37</li> <li>37</li> <li>38</li> <li>38</li> <li>40</li> <li>41</li> <li>42</li> </ul>

	4.2.8	Procedure	43
	4.2.9	Analyses	44
4.3	Results	3	45
	4.3.1	Hypothesis 1	45
	4.3.2	Hypothesis 2	46
	4.3.3	Hypothesis 3	46
	4.3.4	Hypothesis 4	46
4.4	Discus	sion	47
4.5	Conclu	ision	49
	<b>7</b> D		
form	r 5 De 1s	velopment of a car-mountable social robot nead that can express vitality	52
5.1	Introdu	uction	52
	5.1.1	Facial expression changes at different speeds	53
5.2	Related	d work	54
	5.2.1	Three main approaches for robot head design	54
	5.2.2	Eyebrows as additional parts on robots	55
	5.2.3	Biomimetic wire-driven mechanism	56
5.3	A nove	el 3D eyebrow design	56
	5.3.1	Mechanical design	56
	5.3.2	Electronics design	59
5.4	Evalua	tion	60
	5.4.1	Evaluation of the eyebrow actuation	60
	5.4.2	Practical validation of eyebrow actuation	60
	5.4.3	Facial expressions using the novel eyebrows	61
5.5	Discus	sion	62
5.6	Conclu	sion	63
Chanton		noral discussion	67
Unapter	U Ge	11C1 AI UISCUSSIVII	07

Chapter 7 Towards the application of social interaction to AD and ADAS	70
7.1 Placing a social robot or making a social car	70
7.2 Trust for AD and ADAS with social interaction	71
Chapter 8 General conclusion	73
Bibliography	74

# Chapter 1

# Introduction

## **1.1 Motivation**

Humans communicate richly with explicit social signals such as verbal signals and implicit social signals such as gaze [1], tone of voice [2], facial expressions [2, 3], and gestures [4, 5]. Social signals are defined as communicative or informative signals that directly or indirectly provide information about "social facts": social interactions, social emotions, social attitudes, evaluations and stances, social relations, and social identities [6]. For the definition of social robots, Henschel et al. reviewed various previous studies[7]. For example, Mejia and Kajikawa summarized social robots as "robots as social partners" and "human factors and ergonomics in human-robot interaction" [8]. Sarrica and colleagues defined social robots are physically embodied agents that have some (or full) autonomy and engage in social interactions with humans, by communicating, cooperating, and making decisions [9]. de Graaf, Allouch, and van Dijk evaluated users' perspectives on the characteristics of social human-robot interaction and identified the most prominent factor was (1) the capability of two-way interaction, (2) displaying thoughts and feelings (3) being socially aware of their environment (4) providing social support by being there for them (like their friends) and (5) demonstrating autonomy [10]. All of these researchers have attempted to define social robots, and what they all have in common is that they are robots that communicate by utilizing social signals. Therefore in the following, I refer to robots that use social signals as "social robots" and robots that do not use social signals as "nonsocial robots". By making it possible for robots to recognize and control the social signals that humans use in their daily lives, communication between humans and robots becomes more effective, which leads people to recognize robots as social beings and to perceive social presence in robots [11, 12, 13].

Most of the previous human-robot interaction(HRI) studies have focused on collaboration when humans and robots perform tasks in turn. G. Hoffman *et al.* analyzed a collaborative task in terms of fluency and found that idle times of each human and robot were correlated with subjective

fluency in a task in which a participant and a robot carried objects in a bucket relay way on a game screen [14]. J. Okimoto *et al.* found that audio cues help to predict the robot's actions in a task in which humans and robots pick objects in turns [15]. From the perspective of social signals, Ivaldi *et al.* evaluated the impact of a robot's gaze on its human partner in a building object task using a humanoid robot iCub [16]. However in contrast to these tasks, many real-life collaboration tasks are not clearly separated and need to be performed simultaneously and collaboratively across multiple cognitive tasks.

Turning to the automotive industry, they are developing vehicles that can operate with level 3, 4, or 5 autonomous driving [17] in addition to conventional driver assistance functions such as lane keeping [18], adaptive cruise control [19], and emergency braking [20] in order to reduce the number of vehicle accidents. One of the reasons behind the development of autonomous driving is the need to reduce the number of driving failures caused by the high cognitive load originally imposed on drivers [21, 22, 23], as driving tasks are complex cognitive multitasking that involves dealing with various objects simultaneously, such as traffic signals, pedestrians, lanes, and surrounding vehicles. However, even with the advance of autonomous vehicles [24, 25], there can still be situations in which the drivers themselves want to drive the vehicles [26], or in which autonomous vehicles encounter unknown situations [27] that require collaborative driving with the drivers [28]. Therefore, the automotive industry requires ways to achieve efficient and smooth assistance and collaboration with drivers.

With these backgrounds, the automotive industry in recent years has been promoting research and development of social robots to support communication in cars, such as PIVO2 [29], HANA [30] and Nomi [31], with the concept of a conversation partner for the driver. In the academic field, N. Foen et al. [32] developed AIDA for the purpose of supporting components not directly related to driving. The robot is designed to express emotions through its eyes on a smartphone, neck joints, and voice. A subsequent study by K. Williams et al. showed that an AIDA which allows for the expression of emotions with the neck, is less burdensome than an eve-only AIDA [33, 34]. Additionally, NAMIDA, developed by N. Karatas et al., was designed to communicate with drivers with three robots that have only two eyes for each of them [35]. A unique feature of the robots is that they are designed to engage in conversations between the robots so that a driver does not necessarily have to join the conversation. Thereby, it was found that the workload related to communication was reduced in comparison to the case of a single NAMIDA agent. Also, Wang et al. found that when the agent has a physical body as a humanoid robot and interacts with the driver in a conversational style, the agent has more warmth and likability than an agent that has no physical body and specializes in providing information, and it focuses the driver's attention on the agent [36].

In terms of evaluating driving performance, Tanaka *et al.* created a passenger robot, and their experiments using a driving simulator revealed that driving with the robot resulted in a much slower average driving speed than driving without the robot [37]. However, as few other studies have evaluated the impact on driving performance, research on social robots to provide effective

driving support is becoming increasingly desirable.

Even in the field of general cognitive tasks, a few studies have been conducted in HRI research. Spatola *et al.* found the presence of social robot (compared with isolation) improved standard Stroop performance and response conflict resolution (a specific component of Stroop performance) [38]. In addition, Sgrigoroaie *et al.* evaluated performance in the Stroop test task in a human-robot interaction (HRI) scenario using a social robot called Tiago [39]. They compared a robot that encouraged impatience and a robot that encouraged relaxing. From the study, they found that the former robot that constantly moved beside participants turned around, and said impatient words to the participants, such as "hurry up," causing higher mental workloads to the participants than the latter robot that did not move and encouraged the participant to relax, think carefully, and not worry. Also, Spatola *et al.* found the presence of a social robot in the Eriksen Flanker task [40].

## **1.2 Research objective**

From the motivation, the research objectives of the thesis are to clarify the impact of social robots on cognitive multitasking and their principles and to provide a possible way through the development of hardware to apply social robots to industries such as automotive.

## **1.3** Thesis outline

First, in chapter 2, I describe the MATB-YARP system developed to evaluate "the impact of social robots on cognitive tasks," which is the centerpiece of the thesis. The MATB-YARP is a battery of cognitive tasks developed to work with YARP [41], the robot middleware used in the iCub. Thereby, I was able to construct a new experimental environment to verify the basic principles of interaction with a social robot during cognitive tasks.

Next, in chapter 3, I evaluated the effects of social robots on cognitive tasks using the MATB-YARP, which was constructed in chapter 2. In the experiment, I compared social and nonsocial robots. I found that the social robot improved performance on a cognitively demanding task that required short-term memory and had a relaxing effect on participants. In contrast, the nonsocial robot's instructions improved the participants' performance on a simple reactive task.

Furthermore, in chapter 4, I evaluated the effects of different vitality forms of social robots on cognitive multitasking in order to further deepen the impact of social robots on cognitive tasks. Similarly in chapter 3, I used the MATB-YARP as cognitive tasks. The results showed that the social robot behaving in gentle vitality forms improved better on the cognitively demanding task,

which requires short-term memory, and on the tracking task, which requires continuous concentration, compared to the social robot behaving in rude vitality forms. In addition, the gentle social robot relaxed the participants during the experiment and made their facial expressions more positive. Based on the study in chapter 4, I found that it is important to express vitality forms by changes in the velocity of behaviors.

In chapter 5, I aimed to develop novel hardware that can express vitality forms in a car and an aircraft with the experimental results in chapter 3 and 4. However, it is not realistic to place a full-body iCub [42, 43] in the cockpit of a car or airplane as it is in terms of spatial constraints. Therefore, I developed novel hardware based on the idea of placing only a robot head as one of the solutions. On the other hand, a robot head without a torso is unable to express vitality forms using the upper limbs, as described in chapter 4. Conversely, if the conventional iCub robot head is utilized as it is, it is not enough to express the differences in vitality forms because the facial expressions are controlled by discrete LEDs and that cannot control the velocities. Therefore, by changing the eyebrows from conventional LED eyebrows to wire-driven elastic eyebrows, I improved the robot head's capability of expressing vitality forms [44, 45, 46] by continuously changing their shapes and speeds and its social presence [11, 12, 13] through richer expression. Thus, the robot head can facilitate the improvement of cognitive tasks in a car and aircraft, i.e., driving tasks and piloting performance.

Finally, in chapter 6, I discuss the overall research in the thesis based on the results of the experiments and the findings obtained through the development of the novel social robot head and conclude.

# Chapter 2

# **Development of measurement system for collaborative cognitive tasks with robots**

# 2.1 Multi-Attribute Task Battery (MATB) and relevant studies

The Multi-Attribute Task Battery (MATB) is a battery of standardized and generalized cognitive tasks that replicates aircraft operations, originally developed by NASA, to assess operator performance and workload in realistic tasks [47]. Later on, the MATB-II (Revised Multi-Attribute Task Battery) [48] was developed. They have been selected as a measuring tool in other studies [49, 50, 51] that share the need to measure operator performance and workload in simultaneous generic multi-tasks for the context.

The MATB is based on pilots' tasks, including the system monitoring task, which is a simple visual reactive task, the tracking task, which is a continuously focusing task, and the communications task is a cognitively demanding task that involves short-term memory of spoken instructions and execution. Since each task is generalized, it has been used in basic research on not only aviation research but also automotive research [52, 53]. Zhang *et al.* showed that the reaction time of the system monitoring task in the MATB was significantly correlated with the maximum speed of driving [52]. Also, Takae *et al.* showed that the effects of alcohol were more likely to appear in the tracking task of the MATB which is similar to lane keeping in driving [53]. The airplane pilot task and the car driving task are tied to each other in research [54, 55]. Hu *et al.* reviewed noninvasive methods for measuring sleepiness and mental fatigue in both car driving tasks and airplane pilot tasks [55]. Moreover, Borghini *et al.* reviewed the literature linking car driving tasks to aircraft piloting tasks and showed that it exists a coherent sequence of changes for neurophysiological measurements (electroencephalography: EEG, electrooculography EOG;



Figure 2.1: Display of the MATB-YARP, which consists of multiple tasks.

heart rate: HR) during the transition from normal drive, high mental workload and eventually mental fatigue and drowsiness. [54]. Thus, utilizing the MATB created based on the pilot task as basic research for cognitive tasks is beneficial from the perspective of both driving a car and piloting an airplane. However, in the HRI research, it is difficult to apply the MATB-II, the latest version officially released by National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA), to the HRI research since it is programmed in Microsoft Quick BASIC 4.5 and released as a compiled package, which does not allow to exchange the internal information with the iCub used in the thesis.

## **2.2** a novel MATB that can be linked to robot behaviors

Therefore, I developed the MATB-YARP (Fig. 2.1), which is a variation of the MATB for the thesis(2.1). The MATB-YARP can communicate through YARP (Yet Another Robot Platform) [41], allowing a complete controllable synchronization between the humanoid robot iCub robot and the task events. Like the MATB and MATB-II tasks, MATB-YARP consists of four tasks: the system monitoring task, the tracking task, the communications task, and the resource management task. Here in the thesis, I only adopted three tasks, the system monitoring task, the tracking task, since the resource management task is too difficult and has too much impact on the other tasks. For this reason, the resource management task was also developed in MATB-YARP, but I omitted its description in the thesis.



Figure 2.2: System architecture of MATB-YARP, robot, controller, and keyboard.

#### 2.2.1 System architecture of MATB-YARP and an iCub robot

As shown in Figure 2.2, the newly developed MATB-YARP is connected to one of the robot middleware, YARP. YARP is capable of synchronously executing and recording signals not only on robots but also among connected computers. Therefore, information from iCubs, a controller, and a keyboard connected to the network of YARP can be managed all together. From the system through YARP, the iCub can now run in conjunction with MATB-YARP events, making it possible to experiment with a combination of cognitive tasks and HRI scenarios.

### 2.2.2 The system monitoring task

The system monitoring task is a simple reactive task, measuring reaction time based on visual information, which is displayed in the upper left window of figure 2.1. This task consists of visual events with four indicator lights and two warning lights. The participants must press the F5 key when the top-left box labeled F5 changes from green to white and press the F6 key when the top-right box labeled F6 changes from white to red. Pressing each key will return each key to its original color. Each of the four lower indicator lights is labeled F1 through F4, and each indicator moves randomly within the default frame indicated by the blue box while no event has occurred. When an indicator goes outside of the blue box, pressing the predefined key on F1 through F4 will cause the indicator to return within the default range indicated by the blue box.

#### 2.2.3 The tracking task

The tracking task is a continuous compensatory task based on visual information, which is displayed in the upper center window of figure 2.1. In this task, participants use a joystick to keep the target center. The target moves randomly in the x(-1.0 to 1.0) and y(-1.0 to 1.0) directions on each sample (e.g. 30Hz) according to a Gaussian distribution (e.g.  $\sigma = 0.008$ ,  $\mu = 0$ ). Participants can move the target in the direction of the joystick's tilt. In addition, participants can check how long the tracking task lasts by checking the gauge on the right side of the scheduling window, which is displayed in the upper right window of figure 2.1. The gauge decreases as time passes.

#### 2.2.4 The communications task

The communications task is a task to perform multiple key operations based on auditory information, which is displayed in the bottom left window of figure 2.1. This task requires the participant to adjust the radio frequencies of predetermined channels according to voice instructions from an air traffic control. The participant needs to follow instructions from the air traffic control. When the controller instructs the participant to adjust a radio frequency, the participant needs to select the channel (NAV1, NAV2, COM1, or COM2) using the cursor keys on a keyboard  $\uparrow$  or  $\downarrow$ , move to the frequency change box using the key  $\rightarrow$ , and adjust the radio frequency by using the keys  $\uparrow$  or  $\downarrow$ . The instructions stream says "*Change NAV1 (NAV2, COM1, COM2) to X* Hz" in Italian. During the task, participants can check how long the communications task lasts from the gauge on the left side of the scheduling window, which is displayed in the upper right window of figure 2.1. The gauge decreases as time passes.

## 2.3 Conclusion

In order to proceed with research on cognitive multitasking at HRI, I developed the MATB-YARP and constructed an environment for experiments and data collection. In chapters 3 and 4, experiments will be conducted using the measurement system.

# **Chapter 3**

# Influence of social robots on cognitive multitasking

## 3.1 Introduction

In chapter 5, I develop novel hardware with highly expressive facial expressions to support cognitive tasks. In this chapter, I explain one of the reasons for its development: the impact of the social robot on cognitive tasks. In the experiment, the system described in chapter 2 is utilized.

Traditionally, collaborative tasks between humans and machines or arms-type industrial robots have been studied [56, 57]; however, robots that can be perceived as social beings (social robots) have been found to have social facilitation effects [58] on humans due to their social presence, and research on collaboration with social robots has been attracting attention in the robotics research. For example, human performance in several kinds of tasks was improved when they were monitored by the robot Flobi, as well as when they were monitored by a human, compared to when no one was monitoring them [59]. However, the context of social facilitation is complicated, and as with person-to-person influences, it is essential to conduct research under different conditions to achieve better performance of collaborative teams with social robots.

Evaluating performance while a person is being monitored by a robot is close to a form of relationship like that between a teacher and a student or a coach and an athlete. On the other hand, when a team performs the same tasks, such as the relationship between a driver and a front-seat passenger in a car, a pilot and a co-pilot in an airline pilot, or walking somewhere with friends, the relationships are different from that of monitoring. It is rather a collaborative relationship in which people face the same direction, and so far, there has been little study of the social facilitation with the robot in this relationship.

Therefore in this chapter, the study aims to explore the applicability of social robots in situa-

tions where multiple social beings collaborate in cognitive multitasking, such as driving a car or piloting an aircraft, where they need to observe multiple objects simultaneously.

## **3.2** The experimental design

This section describes the research hypothesis and design based on relevant studies and describes the tasks assigned to participants.

#### **3.2.1 Relevant studies**

#### 3.2.1.1 Social facilitation

Back in social facilitation research, I found the first experiment on pacing and competition conducted by Triplett in 1898 [60]. Triplett noted that competitive cyclists recorded faster times when they raced against each other than when they raced alone. The study observed that the fastest times came from cyclists who raced against each other, and the slowest times came from cyclists who raced against the clock without a pacemaker. Later, the term "social facilitation" was used for the first time by Allport, who found that in a variety of tasks, responses were enhanced when others were present rather than when the task was performed alone [58]. Early research on social facilitation focused on the other-competition paradigm, but later research has included the passively observed paradigm [61]. Zajonc's drive theory asserts that the mere presence of others automatically and unconditionally causes an organism to experience general drive (arousal) [62]. The study marks an important milestone in the research of social facilitation. However, social facilitation has subsequently been studied in a variety of tasks and has been found to improve performance in simple tasks but to decrease performance in complex tasks (e.g., writing a report with prolonged concentration). Also, these are dependent on the type of tasks, complexity, evaluation context, competing/monitored, or type of relationship. Therefore, it is crucial to consider how social facilitation works, taking into account a variety of factors.

#### 3.2.1.2 Social facilitation from robots

Social facilitation effects have also been observed to occur between humans and social robots, and Bartneck found that participants scored higher in the condition where they were monitored by a 3D robot agent compared to the condition where they were monitored by a projected agent on a screen [63]. The result was explained in terms of social facilitation, where it was considered that the 3D robot agent had a stronger social facilitation effect than the 2D agent, which encouraged the participants to expend more effort. Spatola *et al.* also found a positive social facilitation effect

in the Stroop test only when anthropomorphic speculation driven by prior verbal interaction with the robot was triggered, but there is no effect when no prior interaction is performed. [38]. Also, Spatola et al. found the social facilitation effect also in the Eriksen Flanker task [40]. In addition, Sgrigoroaie et al. evaluated performance in the Stroop test task in human-robot interaction (HRI) scenario using a social robot called Tiago [39]. They compared a robot that encouraged impatience and a robot that encouraged relaxing. From the study, they found that the former robot that constantly moved beside participants, turned around, and said impatient words to the participants, such as "hurry up," caused higher mental workload to the participants than the latter robot that did not move and encouraged the participant to relax, think carefully, and not worry. For the analysis of mental workload, they evaluated the accumulated galvanic skin response (AccGSR) [64, 65], which is the sum of galvanic skin response (GSR) values over the task time. From the analysis, it was shown that the robot that encouraged relaxing had a lower value of AccGSR than the robot that encouraged impatience. However, there was no significant difference in the performance of the Stroop test between the two conditions. In the study, it is possible that both conditions aroused the participants' cognition in the same way since both robots spoke every 4 seconds during the task. On the other hand, when compared to the no-robot condition, both conditions showed a performance improvement.

#### 3.2.1.3 Robot anxiety

If robots are seen as social beings rather than machines, and if they can have a social facilitation effect, people may unconsciously perceive them as intelligent beings. This could raise expectations about the conversational capabilities of robots, but also raise doubts. To evaluate such doubts about the conversational abilities and behaviors of robots, Nomura *et al.* created a questionnaire, the Robot Anxiety Scale (RAS) [66, 67]. Using the RAS questionnaire, Zlotowski *et al.* found that differences in robot attitudes affect anxiety towards the robots [68]. In the study, a robot with a positive attitude is less likely to cause anxiety toward the robot than a robot with a negative attitude, and the degree of anxiety depends on the robot's appearance.

#### 3.2.2 Hypotheses

Based on the previous studies, in particular, (1) that social facilitation affects performance improvement or deterioration, (2) that robots encouraging humans to relax reduce mental workload more than robots making human inpatient robots, and (3) that robots with positive attitudes reduce anxiety towards robots than robots with negative attitudes, I propose the following three hypotheses about cognitive multitasking:

Presence of a social robot affect task performance in a cognitive task with no direct advice.

<sup>•</sup> Hypothesis 1 (H1).

- Hypothesis 2 (H2). *Presence of a social robot reduce mental workload.*
- Hypothesis 3 (H3). Interacting with a social robot decreases anxiety towards the robot.

#### 3.2.3 Study design

To compare the effects of the robot's different communication styles, I defined two different experimental conditions. In the social condition, the robot displays social signals such as pointing behavior, recognition of the participant, and mutual gaze. In the nonsocial condition, the robot executes predefined actions at predefined timings, not respecting rules of social interaction (e.g. mutual gaze patterns [69], recognition of the other individuals [70]). Fig. 3.1 describes the experimental setting. All experiments were performed with the humanoid robot, iCub [42, 43], whose design and control infrastructure allows to reproduce both human-like (resulting from specific cognitive models of human-human interaction) and non-human-like coordinated movements by triggering different motor control strategies. The participants performed the MATB-YARP task (see section 3.2.5) which is a task battery that replicates several types of cognitive tasks that humans face when piloting an aircraft. The participants interacted with the MATB-YARP task for 5 minutes. The humanoid robot iCub (see section 3.2.6) played a simple role of indicating the start and the end of the task with different sentences for each condition and condition-specific body movements, including the torso and head movements as interactive behaviors during the whole MATB-YARP task. In particular, the robot provided advice by different pointing and gazing behaviors for each condition as well as different communicative behaviors towards the participant (explained in detail in the section 3.2.6). All participants answered a pre and postquestionnaire(see section 3.2.7).

#### 3.2.4 Participants

I recruited 30 native Italian speakers (23 to 69 years old, M=31.4, SD=86.9) from the Italian Institute of Technology (IIT) and assigned 15 (6 female, 9 male) to the social condition and 15 (6 female, 9 male) to the nonsocial condition to mitigate concerns about bias during recruitment. All participants volunteered to join the experiment and did not receive financial compensation. The majority of the participants were familiar with the iCub robot and had completed at least undergraduate education. Each participant signed an informed consent form approved by the IIT ethical committee. The participants all agreed to the camera and microphone recordings during the experiment and the usage of the data for scientific purposes. The research conformed to the ethical standards laid down in the 1964 Declaration of Helsinki, which protects research participants, and was approved by the Liguria Region's local ethical committee in Italy (n. 222REG2015).



Figure 3.1: The experimental layout, showing the position of the participant, the iCub robot, as well as the recording devices.

#### **3.2.5** Cognitive tasks (The MATB-YARP)

I developed MATB-YARP (see section 2.2), which can communicate through YARP (Yet Another Robot Platform) [41], allowing a complete controllable synchronization between the humanoid robot iCub robot and the task events.

Like the MATB and MATB-II tasks, MATB-YARP consists of four tasks: the system monitoring task, the tracking task, the communications task, and the resource management task. Here, I adopted three tasks, the system monitoring task, the tracking task, and the communications task. In the study, events on the system monitoring task and the communications task occurred in the timing shown in Fig. 3.2.

In the tracking task, the target moves randomly in the x(-1.0 to 1.0) and y(-1.0 to 1.0) directions on each sample (30Hz) according to a Gaussian distribution ( $\sigma = 0.008$ ,  $\mu = 0$  in this experiment). I designed the parameters to ensure that the target is controlled within the square while no other task events are occurring and that it is sometimes not possible to stay within the square while other task events are occurring. In the experiment, participants were encouraged to keep inside the small square (-0.25 < x < 0.25, -0.25 < y < 0.25) around the center. The

tracking task is executed continuously from the beginning to the end of the 5-minute period in which MATB-YARP is performed. In the study, the average distances were measured every 20 seconds from the beginning of the task.



Figure 3.2: Outline of the MATB events for both the system monitoring task (first row) and the communications task (second row). The blue dots denote the timings and the expected inputs from the participants.

#### **3.2.6** Stimuli (Interaction from robot)

The iCub interacts through physical movements and speech before, during, and after the MATB-YARP exercise. The robot behaviors are based on a finite state machine shown in Fig. 3.3. The robot control strategy transitions among four states:  $S_0$  (Idle state),  $S_1$  (system monitoring event state),  $S_2$  (Wrong key pressed state), and  $S_3$  (Target untracked state). The transition between states is triggered by events in the MATB-YARP, and by specific interaction input from the participant. The tracking task and the system monitoring task in MATB-YARP task are supported by the robot that addresses the participant with relevant suggestions. On the other hand, there is no robot state transition associated with the communications task so that the advice from the robot does not conflict with guidance from the air traffic control. The humanoid robot's behaviors are specific to the condition in which the participant is recruited. In the social condition, the robot advises with specific social signals widely accepted as typical of humanoid partners:

- social facial expressions: the humanoid robot iCub provides feedback on the tasks by changing its facial expressions with the led lights behind its face cover. In situations where the participants make a mistake the led facial expression changes to negative in less than 1 second.
- social gestures: the humanoid robot iCub performs coordinated whole-body movements that have a specific and explicit communicative meaning. In particular, both the arms move under the control of a position controller that operates in joint space to replicate always the same stimulation for all the participants. The movements are specifically designed to minimize the jerk and thus look smooth, natural, and human-like.



Figure 3.3: Finite state machine representing the flow of the interaction states with the iCub robot (see section 3.2.6.

• social gazing: the humanoid robot iCub detects autonomously the participant's face and the robot relocates the fixation point (estimated in 3D from extrinsic and intrinsic parameters of the camera in the robot's eyes) at the center of the participant's face with a natural and smooth saccadic eye and head movement.

In the nonsocial condition, the robot advises with different signals that do not respect the models of social cognition:

- nonsocial facial expressions: The humanoid robot iCub consistently remains expressionless during the experiment.
- nonsocial body motions: The humanoid robot iCub repeats a specific torso motion in a time transition without linking it to task events.
- nonsocial gazing: The humanoid robot iCub moves its fixation point by smoothly controlling the movements of its head and eyes, but the fixation point is not placed on the participant's face, but moves over the participant's body and never makes eye contact with the participant.

#### **3.2.6.1** The social condition

Before starting the tasks, the robot interacts with participants with the following sentences that show social connotation since the sentences show social behavior that respects social models of interaction commonly identified in human-human interaction: 1) Speak, "*Look me in the eyes*" (in Italian) and make eye contact with the participant. 2) Speak, "*I inform you amicably that I am about to begin the experiment*" (in Italian) with open arms to the participant. 3) Bend both arms and speak "*Come on, let's start the experiment*! *I am here for you*" (in Italian) and smile at the participant.

After the tasks have started, the robot continuously transitions among the four states shown in Fig. 3.3. In  $S_0$ , the robot monitors the tasks in the display randomly( $a_0$ ). In  $S_1$ ,  $S_2$ , and  $S_3$ , the robot advises with speech, saying "Press F1(F2, F3, F4, F5 or F6), please" (in Italian), "If I can help you, you pressed the wrong key," (in Italian), and "Sorry again, you have to correct your trajectory. Please be careful" (in Italian) in addition to facial expressions and gestures ( $a_1, a_2, a_3$ ). Also, the humanoid robot changes facial expressions by manipulating the pattern of LED activation under the face cover according to conventions of human-human social interaction [71]. Concerning the robot's behavior not directed to the human partner, the robot looks at the tasks on the monitor. To make it more realistic, the robot keeps selecting specific and realistic 3D locations on the monitor in a cycle. The fixation point is relocated to the 3D position by computing the whole-body joint positions with inverse kinematics.

After ending the tasks, the robot interacts with participants in the following social behavior: 1)Makes eye contact, speaks "*The experiment is finished. It was a great pleasure working with you!* (in Italian)" and makes a smile. All the behaviors in the "post-interaction" phase are designed to show social behavior. In particular, making eye contact is a typical social behavior between humans; the phrases that mention the pleasure of interaction show knowledge about social interactions and emotional feelings triggered by social interaction. Finally, the smile is a social-communicative behavior.

#### 3.2.6.2 The nonsocial condition

Before starting the tasks, the robot cued the participants to begin the tasks by speaking "*Hello, I am going to start the experiment now* (in Italian)". All sociability is removed from the sentence, and it is designed more as a computer command without the social communicative characteristics.

After starting the tasks, the robot transitions among the four states shown in Fig. 3.3. In  $S_0$ , the robot turns its body (joint position control) to the monitor for 12 seconds, then turns to the participant for 6 seconds, and keeps cycling between these joint positions with repetitive motions  $(a_0)$ . The behavior is designed to show a similar amount of movement for the social behavior but without a specific social meaning. In  $S_1$ ,  $S_2$  and  $S_3$ , the advice is given by the speech, "Press F1(F2, F3, F4, F5 or F6)," "You pressed the wrong key," and "Pay attention to the tracking activity" in Italian respectively, in addition to the same motion in  $a_0$   $(a_1, a_2, a_3)$ .

After ending the tasks, the robot informed the participants that the tasks were finished, speaking *"I have finished the experiment* (in Italian)".

#### 3.2.7 Questionnaires

I adopted the following questionnaires to analyze participants' internal state towards robots and tasks. In particular, the interaction with the robot has to be carefully assessed concerning the a priori attitude towards the robotic partner since the participant could address the robot with a positive or negative attitude during the first interaction.

- NASA-TLX (Post): To assess participants' subjective evaluation of cognitive workload towards the tasks, I adopted the NASA Task Load Index [72]. Here, in order to clearly distinguish between the subjective workload for the tasks assessed by the questionnaire and the unconscious workload by the electrodermal activity (EDA) (see section 3.2.8), I define the former as "cognitive workload" (only to the tasks) and the latter as "mental workload" (in the whole experiment including the tasks and stimulation from the robots( 3.2.6)).
- Robot anxiety scale (RAS) [66, 67] (Pre and Post): I included the RAS in the pre and postquestionnaires, assuming that some participants initially have anxiety towards the robots and that the degree of anxiety may change before and after the experiment.

#### 3.2.8 Integrated skin conductance response

In order to measure the mental workload of the participants during the task, I measure the electrodermal activity (EDA) also known as the GSR, which is regarded as a measure of activity by the sympathetic nervous system. EDA refers to changes in the electrical properties of the skin in response to sweat secretion. By applying a low constant voltage to the skin, changes in skin conductance (SC) can be measured noninvasively [73]. The time series of SC can be characterized by slow-changing tonic activity (i.e., skin conductance level; SCL) and rapid-changing phasic activity (i.e., skin conductance response; SCR). A series of SCRs is usually a superposition, as the subsequent SCRs occur on the decreasing trajectory of their preceding SCRs. Therefore, the scoring method using SCRs can be complicated when they are closely overlapping. Since the study involves continual task events and robot interactions, thereby generating overlaps of SCRs, I measure the mental workload of the participants using the integrated skin conductance response (ISCR) [74, 75], which is considered to be a robust and accurate measure of continual stimuli. Assuming that subsequent SCRs are superposed additively, the shape of the SCR can be affected by traces of preceding phasic activity [76]. Standard peak detection would be expected to underestimate the amplitude of subsequent SCRs if the decay trajectory of preceding activity is not taken into account. As such, standard SCRs can be used to assess only a response to a single event with sufficient convergence time, but when assessing tasks including continual events, as in the study, SCRs can be buried in the stimuli of preceding events. Hence, Benedek proposed ISCR, which is the integral value of the phasic driver [74, 75]. The ISCR captures the unbiased accumulative phasic activity by the entire response, taking into account the time dependency, rather than simply considering the peak of the response. As such, it is considered to be an appropriate measure of the overall affective volume within a given reaction period.

Therefore, the ISCR is more suitable than the standard SCR for measuring the mental workload in the study. The ISCR is represented by the following equation:

$$ISCR = \int_{t_1}^{t_2} Driver_{phasic} dt, \qquad (3.1)$$

where  $t_1$  and  $t_2$  are the start and end times of the measurement, respectively. Also,  $Driver_{phasic}$  is given by the following equation:

$$SC = (SC_{tonic} + SC_{phasic}) = (Driver_{tonic} + Driver_{phasic}) * IRF.$$
 (3.2)

The IRF (impulse response function) is expressed as a Bateman function:

$$IRF = b(t) = e^{\frac{-t}{\tau_1}} - e^{\frac{-t}{\tau_2}},$$
(3.3)

where the optimal values of the time constants  $\tau_1$  and  $\tau_2$  are calculated using the procedure described in the paper [75].

For the calculation of *Driver*<sub>phasic</sub> and ISCR, I used Ledapy 1.2.1 by Filetti [77], which is a Python reimplementation of the MATLAB library, Ledalab by Benedek *et al.* [78]. In order to assess the mental workload caused by the influence of each event of the task, ISCRs every 20 seconds in the 5 minutes period of the task are analyzed. As an EDA sensor, I used a Shimmer3 GSR+ module. The device has been proven as a reliable and accurate wearable sensor platform for recording biological signals [79, 80]. In my experiment, its electrodes are attached to the participants' index and middle fingers on their left hands.

#### 3.2.9 Oral debriefing

The interviews were consistently performed after the end of the task and the following questions were asked: *Do you think that the task was difficult for you?*, *What do you think was the purpose of the robot's behavior?*, *Did you notice any robot movement?*, *Do you think that the robot's behavior helped you during your task?* The interviews were recorded with the use of a microphone and saved in the experiment analysis for further analysis of the single participant's feedback on the collaborative task.

#### 3.2.10 Procedure

The experimenters welcomed the participants in a room that was previously prepared to be comfortable and dissimilar from typical laboratories. I also limited the distractions in the room that could affect the participant's performance by moving the experimenter control area behind the participants. The presence of the robot was initially resting in its home position, and from the moment the participant entered the room, I applied the following experiment protocol:

- 1. Participants were introduced to the pre-questionnaires and answered the pre-questionnaires in the presence of the inanimate humanoid robot, iCub.
- 2. Before starting the experiment, the experimenters asked participants to wear an EDA sensor on their left hand and explained how to operate the MATB-YARP. They were asked to operate the joystick with their left hand and the keyboard with their right hand.
- 3. Pre-interaction with the robot was performed before the MATB-YARP started. The robot's behaviors varied depending on the conditions.
- 4. The robot indicated the start of the MATB-YARP and the exercise started with events occurring in the time series.
- 5. After 5 minutes, the tasks stopped, the robot indicated the end of the MATB-YARP and post-interaction with the robot were performed after the tasks. The robot's behavior varied depending on the conditions.
- 6. Participants answered post-questionnaires after the experiment.
- 7. Experimenters proposed an oral debriefing and interviewed participants at the end of the experiment.

I designed the experiment protocol in steps to limit the interaction between participants and the experimenters. Instead, I based the entire experience on the interaction between the humanoid robot and the participant. The debriefing interview constitutes a meaningful investigation of participants' opinions on the experiment. The debriefing occurs after the end of the experiment and does not impact the data acquisition. It is also essential to record first-hand participants' feelings about the interaction.

#### 3.2.11 Analysis

I recorded data from  $n_1 = 15$  participants (5 female, 10 male) of the social condition data and  $n_2 = 13$  participants (5 female, 8 male) of the nonsocial condition data were considered for the analysis. In the current study, two of the nonsocial trials were discarded because the robot was not working properly. For the evaluation of the experiments and my corresponding hypotheses, I assessed the following behavioral measures in the main tasks:

• The system monitoring task: Reaction time from each event occurred.

- The communications task: *Time from each event occurred to the completion of the radio frequency adjustment.*
- The tracking task: *Target distance to the center*.

#### 3.2.11.1 Analysis for task performance and ISCR

The task performance of MATB and ISCR values were analyzed using the Aligned Rank Transform ANOVA (ART-ANOVA) [81] to evaluate the effects of time transitions and repeated trials and the effects of social and nonsocial condition differences. In addition, the Aligned Rank Transform Comparison (ART-C) [82] was performed as a post-hoc pairwise comparison for each event and each condition.

#### 3.2.11.2 Analysis for questionnaire

For statistical analysis, I applied the Mann-Whitney U test [83] to the questionnaires. I used the SciPy version 1.5.4 for the U test. U values of the first and second groups are calculated as follows respectively:

$$U_1 = n_1 n_2 + \frac{n_1(n_1 + 1)}{2} - R_1, \qquad (3.4)$$

$$U_2 = n_1 n_2 + \frac{n_2 (n_2 + 1)}{2} - R_2, \qquad (3.5)$$

where  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  mean the number of each group and  $R_1$  and  $R_2$  are the sum of the ranks for the first and second groups, respectively. Further, I compute:

$$U_1 + U_2 = n_1 n_2. (3.6)$$

I defined  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  as the number of participants in the social and nonsocial conditions, respectively. To evaluate the effects, I used the probability of superiority (*PS*) [84] as an effect size as follows:

$$PS_1 = \frac{U_1}{n_1 n_2},\tag{3.7}$$

$$PS_2 = \frac{U_2}{n_1 n_2}.$$
(3.8)

where  $U_1$  and  $PS_1$  are used to describe the differences from the nonsocial condition to the social condition.  $PS_1$  is expressed as a number from 0 to 1. A result smaller than 0.5 means that the social condition has relatively larger values than the nonsocial condition, and a number larger than 0.5 means the opposite.

# 3.3 Results

In this section, I summarize the results of the experiment based on the three hypotheses raised. As a result of the analysis, H1 and H2 were supported and H3 was rejected.

• H1 is supported.

The presence of the social robot significantly affected human performance on a cognitive task. In particular, the presence of the social robot improved performance on the system monitoring task compared to the presence of the nonsocial robot.

• H2 is supported.

The presence of the social robot reduced the degree of mental workload during the cognitive tasks compared to the presence of the nonsocial robot.

• H3 is rejected.

The presence of the social robot did not reduce the degree of anxiety towards the robot compared to the presence of the nonsocial robot, but rather increased it.

The details are summarized in the subsections that follow.

#### 3.3.1 Hypothesis 1

The first hypothesis addressed whether the presence of a social robot would significantly affect human performance on a cognitive task compared to the presence of a nonsocial robot. To evaluate the hypothesis, I analyzed three tasks separately: the communication task, the system monitoring task, and the tracking task. To evaluate the effects of the time elapsed or repetitive trials, and the effects of both conditions, respectively, I applied the ART-ANOVA. The results of the analyses by the ART-ANOVA for the system monitoring, communication, and tracking tasks are shown in Table. 3.3, Table. 3.3, and Table. 3.3, respectively.

As shown in Table 3.3, there was a significant difference in the system monitoring task depending on the condition of the robot. At the same time, there is also a significant difference in each repeated trial, which is thought to include the effect of learning as the repetitive trials progress. On the other hand, there was no significant difference in the interaction between the two.

Next, as shown in Table 3.3, there was a significant difference in the communications task depending on the condition of the robot. At the same time, there was a significant difference in each repetition trial, which may be due to the fact that the number of keystrokes differs for each event because the radio channel and its frequency to be changed are different for each event. On the other hand, there was no significant difference in the interaction between the two. Third, as shown in Table 3.3 shows that there was no significant difference in the tracking task depending on the condition of the robot, but there was a significant difference in the comparison over time. This may be due to the effect of learning over time and the fact that the other two tasks' events occurring at the same time and each event is different. On the other hand, there was no significant difference in the interaction between the condition factor and the period factor.

In summary, it was confirmed that a significant difference in the influence of task performance appeared from the results of the communications task, where the participants did not receive direct advice, thus H1 was supported. Therefore, it was confirmed that the presence of the social robot affected the performance of the cognitive task.

In addition, I evaluated the performance for each event of the system monitoring task and the communications task and each period of the tracking task using the ART-C to check more details. The results of the performance per event of the system monitoring task and the communications task, and the results of the performance every 20 seconds of the tracking task are shown in Fig. 3.4, Fig. 3.5, and Fig. 3.6, respectively.

From the analysis, there was no significant difference on the same events under the different conditions in the system monitoring task (e.g., [Social, 5th event(F6)]-[Nonsocial, 5th event(F6)]. Also, there was no significant difference on the same events under the different conditions in the communications task (e.g.,[Social, 2nd event(COM1)]-[Nonsocial, 2nd event(COM1)]). Moreover, there was no significant difference on the same periods under the different conditions in the tracking task (e.g.,[Social, 120-140s]-[Nonsocial, 120-140s]).

From the comparisons in the study, regarding the overall performance, the nonsocial condition was better in the system monitoring task where there was direct advice, and the social condition was better in the communications task where there was no direct advice. However, no significant differences were found in the individual event assessment.

table

(* = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, ** = p < 0.001.)						
	F	Df	Df.res	Pr(>F)		
factor(Condition)	5.13967	1	24.863	0.0323400	*	
factor(Event)	2.33171	12	313.030	0.0071749	**	
factor(Condition):factor(Event)	0.83652	12	313.026	0.6126775		

Table 3.1: ART-ANOVA for the system monitoring task performance.

ART-ANOVA for the communications task performance. (\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \* \*\* = p < 0.001.)

(* - p < 0.00, ** - p < 0.01, *** - p < 0.001.)						
	F	Df	Df.res	Pr(>F)		
factor(Condition)	5.13967	1	24.863	0.0323400	*	
factor(Event)	2.33171	12	313.030	0.0071749	**	
factor(Condition):factor(Event)	0.83652	12	313.026	0.6126775		

Table 3.1: ART-ANOVA for the system monitoring task performance. (\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \* \* = p < 0.001.)

	F	Df	Df.res	Pr(>F)	
factor(Condition)	6.9266	1	24.411	0.01449741	*
factor(Event)	6.5355	4	98.843	0.00010419	***
factor(Condition):factor(Event)	0.9172	4	98.960	0.45713014	

Table 3.3: ART-ANOVA for the tracking task performance. (\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \*\*\* = p < 0.001.)

	F	Df	Df.res	Pr(>F)	
factor(Condition)	0.80189	1	24.959	0.37908	
factor(Period)	7.65928	14	365.003	3.4053e-14	***
factor(Condition):factor(Period)	1.01500	14	365.004	0.43728	

#### 3.3.2 Hypothesis 2

h

The second hypothesis addressed the effect of the presence of a social robot on the mental workload compared to the presence of a nonsocial robot. To evaluate the hypothesis, I analyzed the ISCRs every 20 seconds in the 5 minutes period of the tasks and the NASA-TLX questionnaire. In order to assess the effects of the ISCRs over time and across the social and the nonsocial conditions, I applied the ART-ANOVA. As shown in Table. 3.4, I found that the ISCR was significantly different between the conditions of the robot, but there was no significant difference in the periods comparison. On the other hand, a significant difference in the interaction between the condition factor and the period factor was confirmed. Therefore, I conducted the ART-C for the ISCR to evaluate more details. The results of the ISCRs per period are shown in Fig. 3.7. As a result, no significant difference was found in the main effects of each condition and each period in the ISCR. On the other hand, significant differences appeared in the interaction, and I picked up the results of the comparison of the interaction right after the beginning of the task (0-20s) and at other time periods in Table **??**. In comparison to the period (0-20s), significant differences appeared for (120-140s), (140-160s) and (220-240s).



Figure 3.4: Evaluation of the reaction time on each event and at all events in the system monitoring task.

(\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \*\* = p < 0.001.)



Figure 3.5: Evaluation of the operation completion time on each event and at all events in the communications task.

(\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \*\* = p < 0.001.)

Also, I analyzed the NASA-TLX questionnaire with the Mann-Whitney U test to see the subjective evaluation for the cognitive workload to the tasks by the participants. As shown in Table. 3.8, there was no significant difference between the two conditions.

From the results of the objective mental workload based on the ISCR, H2 was supported.

#### 3.3.3 Hypothesis 3

The third hypothesis addressed the participants' anxiety towards the robot when interacting with it. To verify the hypothesis, the Mann-Whitney U test was applied to the RAS questionnaire, which was answered by the participants both before and after the tasks. As shown in Fig. 3.9, the changes of the S3 "anxiety for discourse with robots" ( $p = 0.016, U_1 = 45, PS_1 = 0.23, 95\%$ CI= [0, 4]) and the total score ( $p = 0.0017, U_1 = 29, PS_1 = 0.15, 95\%$ CI= [2, 6]) were



Figure 3.6: Evaluation of the target distance to the center on every 20 seconds period and at all periods in the tracking task.

(\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \*\* = p < 0.001.)

(* = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, ** = p < 0.001.)								
	F	Df	Df.res	Pr(>F)				
factor(Condition)	14.5090	1	26	0.00076769	***			
factor(Period)	1.0664	59	1534	0.34316420				
factor(Condition):factor(Period)	5.6057	59	1534	2.22e-16	***			

Table 3.4: ART-ANOVA for the ISCR values.

significantly higher in the social condition. Therefore, the social robot rather induced more anxiety than the nonsocial robot, and H3 was rejected.

## 3.4 Discussion

Using data from 28 validated participants in the experiment, I analyzed the effects of two interaction styles of the humanoid robot on performance in multitasking, anxiety towards the robots, and mental workload. In the study, I set up an experiment in which the robots gave advice for the system monitoring task and the tracking task but no advice for the communications task during multitasking activities.

my results showed that participants in the social condition performed better in the communications task, which requires multiple key operations, and participants in the nonsocial condition performed better in the system monitoring task, which requires instantaneous responses.

Furthermore, analysis of NASA-TLX and ISCR revealed that participants in the social condition had a lower unconscious mental workload as measured by EDA, although there was no difference in the cognitive workload for the questionnaire-based subjective evaluation. This suggests



Figure 3.7: Evaluation of the integrated skin conductance responses (ISCR) on every 20 seconds period and at all periods. (\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \* \* \* = p < 0.001.)

that the robot's expression of collaboration with the participants in the social condition made them feel at ease unconsciously, which improved their performance in the communications task; therefore, the influence of social facilitation appeared. In particular, Fig. 3.7 shows that even though the mental workload during 0-20s was high in both conditions, the value only in the social condition decreased remarkably after the period. This could be due to the fact that only the social robot was able to reduce the mental workload caused by stress in the unfamiliar experiment situation, through the social facilitation.

Moreover, the mental workload suddenly increased in the 120-140s and 140-160s periods only in the social condition while they are much smaller than the values of the nonsocial condition, which indicates the dominance of the interaction effect of the condition factor and the period factor. I believe that one of the reasons for this is the third event of the communications task occurred in the period. In fact, the most frequent keystrokes throughout the experiment were needed to raise the frequency of NAV2 from 120 to 180Hz for the third event. Nevertheless, in the social condition, the mental workload decreased again immediately after the period, which supports the assumption that the social facilitation from the social robot was working effectively. On the contrary, the nonsocial condition maintains a high mental workload throughout the experiment.

Although in Agrigoroaie *et al.*'s experiment [39], the robots spoke every four seconds and thus constantly stimulated people, in my experiment, I intentionally generated a period of silence, which could have led to a positive effect on social facilitation to the communications task performance. On the other hand, in the system monitoring task where direct advice was given, it was possible that the advice with social signals slowed down the instantaneous response speed, indicating that direct advice for a task that requires a quick response should be delivered mechanically in a concise manner.

However, the other indicators need to be carefully examined as well. I found that the failure rate of the communication task was higher in the social condition (7/75) than in the nonsocial



Figure 3.8: Evaluation of the NASA-TLX questionnaire. Each pair of box plots is evaluated with a 95% confidence interval (95% CI) and the p-values of the results are reported. (\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \* \* = p < 0.001.)

condition (2/65). I consider that this is because the social robot allowed people to relax by the social facilitation and to intuitively manipulate their decisions in a short time, whereas the nonsocial robot made people analytic and allowed them to carefully manipulate their decisions. Therefore, it implies that mistakes can increase as operations become faster under the influence of the social presence of the robot. In order to maximize the team performance, some additional support system for such mistakes may be necessary, as well as the ability to positively express collaboration to humans to decrease their mental workload.

In addition, for the two indices, NASA-TLX and ISCR, a significant difference appeared only in ISCR. The results are similar to a previous study by Chao *et al.* in which only the EDA measurements showed a significant difference, but the NASA-TLX questionnaire ratings did not [85]. This implied that the subjective assessment by the NASA-TLX questionnaire and the objective assessment by the EDA are not necessarily assessing the equivalent components. Therefore, my results can be interpreted that the subjective evaluation of cognitive workload for the tasks was not significantly different in both conditions, but it emerged that the social facilitation by the social robot reduced the objective and unconscious mental workload throughout the entire social collaborative multitasking process.

In addition, it is suggested that in the social condition, the participants were more aware of the social presence of the robot due to the more anthropomorphic behaviors with social signals, which resulted in higher expectations as well as anxiety towards the robot during the interaction.

This result can be explained by the fact that most participants were unable to describe the behavior of the nonsocial robot in the debriefing after the task, even though the behavior of the



Figure 3.9: Evaluation of the changes in the robot anxiety scale (RAS) calculated from the pre- and post-questionnaires. Each pair of boxplots is evaluated at a confidence interval CI = 95%, and the resultant p-value is reported. The highest difference between the two experimental conditions concerns the RAS-S3 and the RAS-total. (\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \* \* \* = p < 0.001.)

nonsocial robot was mechanically repeated in a task-independent manner. Without perceiving the robot's behavior and not generating expectations, it also does not generate anxiety towards the robot. On the other hand, the human-like pointing gestures of the social robot were detected and recognized by most of the participants, and they were able to explain the behaviors in the debriefing. Therefore, I can conclude the results that the social robot had no negative effects, at least in terms of mental workload during multitasking, although anxiety toward the robot was higher in the social condition. One of the limitations of the study is that all participants were collected from employees in IIT, so the participants are more familiar with robots than the general public, although not all the participants are involved in robotics research. Therefore, it can be said that in both the social and the nonsocial conditions, the participants were relatively favorable toward robots as a prerequisite and were less likely to feel anxious or stressed when they were by the robots. Therefore, if all the participants are unfamiliar with the robot and are not friendly to it, the effect of social facilitation from the social robot may be limited. In addition, since the speeches in the experiment were given in Italian, I only included the participants who could speak Italian fluently. Since the language, as well as the recognized gestures, are different in other cultures, more extensive research is needed. Furthermore, since my experiment was conducted with a relatively small number of 30 participants (28 validated data), it may have been impossible to find some significant differences in the ART-C assessment due to statistical power issues in the pairwise comparisons. However, the ART-ANOVA detected the effects on the overall task performance and the mental workload, which were the main focus of the study. Thus, the main objective of the study was achieved.
# 3.5 Conclusion

This study presented the importance of social facilitation effects based on social presence as one direction for the design of robots that collaborate to engage in cognitive multitasking. Therefore, robot agents in supporting car and aircraft operation tasks also need to use social signals to show their social presence and to provide social facilitation effects. However, because it is not feasible to place a full-body humanoid robot in a car due to space constraints, some refinement is required. I describe the details in chapter 5. In addition, the study suggested the need to change the robot's behavior flexibly according to the task and situation. In particular, non-social mechanical behaviors are better for simple reactive tasks, and social behaviors are impressive, though complex, it is essential to continue to investigate the impacts of HRI in multitasking scenarios under various conditions for a comprehensive analysis.

It is particularly important to investigate the impact of different social behaviors on cognitive tasks, as there are many different characteristics of social behaviors that people engage in. One of the perspectives is to focus on differences in vitality forms [44, 45, 46], and further experiments will be conducted in chapter 4.

Condition-pairwise	Period-pairwise	estimate	t.ratio	p.value	
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (20-40)	-25.33	-0.926	0.355	
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (40-60)	42.04	1.537	0.125	
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (60-80)	0.1487	0.005436	0.996	
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (80-100)	-10.76	-0.3933	0.694	
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (100-120)	5.867	0.2144	0.830	
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (120-140)	-121.9	-4.458	1.11E-05	***
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (140-160)	-116.6	-4.262	2.59E-05	***
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (160-180)	-21.70	-0.7935	0.428	
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (180-200)	7.297	0.2667	0.790	
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (200-220)	-23.85	-0.8718	0.383	
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (220-240)	-55.05	-2.012	0.0449	*
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (240-260)	-12.89	-0.4712	0.638	
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (260-280)	28.34	1.036	0.301	
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (280-300)	28.96	1.059	0.290	

Table 3.5: Tests of differences for the ISCR values using ART-C. I picked up the results of the comparisons between "0-20s" and the other time periods to compare the ISCR value right after the start of the experiment to the others. In all comparisons, SE (standard error) = 27.35, df (degree of freedom) = 364.

Condition-pairwise	Period-pairwise	estimate	estimate t.ratio p.valu						
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (20-40)	-25.33	-0.926	0.355					
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (40-60)	42.04	1.537	0.125					
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (60-80)	0.1487	0.005436	0.996					
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (80-100)	-10.76	-0.3933	0.694					
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (100-120)	5.867	0.2144	0.830					
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (120-140)	-121.9	-4.458	1.11E-05	***				
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (140-160)	-116.6	-4.262	2.59E-05	***				
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (160-180)	-21.70	-0.7935	0.428					
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (180-200)	7.297	0.2667	0.790					
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (200-220)	-23.85	-0.8718	0.383					
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (220-240)	-55.05	-2.012	0.0449	*				
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (240-260)	-12.89	-0.4712	0.638					
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (260-280)	28.34	1.036	0.301					
social - nonsocial	(0-20) - (280-300)	28.96	1.059	0.290					

(\*=p<0.05, \*\*=p<0.01, \*\*\*=p<0.001.)

# **Chapter 4**

# Effects of vitality forms from social robots on cognitive multitasking

# 4.1 Introduction

In chapter 3, It has been shown that social robots have the potential to relax people and improve their performance on cognitive tasks. It has been shown that social robots have the potential to relax people and improve their performance on cognitive tasks. While this is an important study evaluating the impact of social robots on cognitive tasks, further studies need to be conducted in depth in order to make better use of social robots. One of these is the study of how the behaviors should be performed in terms of vitality forms [44, 45, 46].

#### 4.1.1 Vitality forms in human-human interaction

Cooperation in social groups requires the ability to cope with and correctly interpret the actions of others and to predict others' behaviors appropriately. When interacting socially with others, it is indicated that we can usually understand their behavioral goals and intentions [86]. There is evidence that the basic mechanisms underlying such abilities are related to a group of neurons with mirror characteristics [87, 88, 89], i.e., neurons that discharge in both action observation and action execution.

In social interactions, people behave gently, neutrally, or rudely, etc., expressing positive or negative attitudes toward others [44, 45, 46]. These behaviors characterize human behavior and provide information relevant to the agent's emotional state. For example, observing the way a person greets another person can tell us immediately if the person is happy or not, or if the person is in a good mood. A gentle tone of voice can convey friendliness and approachability, while a

rude tone of voice can convey anger or frustration.

These attitude of people is expressed as their behavior, which can be termed as "forms of vitality" or "vitality forms" by Daniel Stern [90]. According to Stern, vitality forms are expressed through a range of behaviors and movements, including bodily movements, facial expressions, vocalizations, and other nonverbal cues. Vitality forms have a dyadic role in interpersonal relationships and Vitality forms allow social beings to communicate their attitudes, and the perception of vitality forms allows the receiver to understand the attitudes of partners [44, 45, 46].

It is important to note that vitality forms are distinct from emotions. Basic emotions are brief events characterized by visceromotor responses and behavioral preparation [91]. In contrast, vital forms reflect the agent's internal emotional state and are superficialized as the way of human behaviors [90].

The ability to perceive and express vitality is already present in infants during mother-infant interactions, proving that vitality has an important role in relating to and understanding others [92, 93, 94]. In addition, the perception of vitality forms is impaired in individuals with social and communication deficits, such as children on the autism spectrum [95].

Most importantly, recent findings have shown that gentle or rude vitality expressed in voice or gesture can subsequently influence the recipient's motor responses, and have been linked to a group of neurons with mirror characteristics that discharge during both action observation and action execution [44, 45, 46]. Di Cesare *et al.* have examined the neural correlates of vitality processing, showing that the perception and representation of vitality forms activate the dorso-central insula [96]. In a subsequent study, the same authors found that the same insula was activated not only when participants observed or imagined hand movements with specific vitality forms, but also when they heard action verbs or imagined pronouncing them gently or rudely [97]. These findings indicate that the dorsal central insula is involved in encoding vitality representations, regardless of the visual, auditory, or other modality by which the vitality forms are transmitted.

# 4.1.2 Vitality forms from social robots

Although humans and monkeys translate observed behaviors into their own internal representations, it has been shown that groups of neurons with mirror properties fire even when they observe the behavior of social beings of a species different from them [98]. The study showed that mirror neurons in monkeys respond when they observe human movement. The study suggests that these neurons are also likely to be involved in the ability to understand the actions and intentions of others across species boundaries.

In addition, Gazzola *et al.* identified the motor cortex involved in the execution of hand actions by humans and found that this motor cortex is strongly activated when viewing either human or

robot actions [99]. Also, Oberman *et al.* showed that mirror neurons fire during the observation of hand movements by a humanoid robotic hand [100]. These studies suggest that mirror neurons can fire when an object is perceived as a social being, even if that object is not real life. Furthermore, Di Cesare *et al.* argued that the same motor cortex fires when observing a humanoid robot (iCub) [42, 43] that produces actions of different vitality forms, given that differences in perceived vitality forms affect motor responses and the same motor cortex fires when observing a robot [101, 102]. Di Cesare *et al.* implemented the kinematic features of human actions of different Vitality forms into iCub actions and showed that the dorsal median insula involved in Vitality forms is also active when humans observe the robot's actions [101]. In particular, they demonstrated that the velocity profile and peak velocity are more crucial for representing vitality forms than the 2/3 power law.

## 4.1.3 The aim of this study

My previous study focused on the effect of being with a social being, known as the social facilitation effect [103, 104] (see chapter 3). In the study, I evaluated the effects of a social robot that manipulates social signals such as facial expressions, gestures, gaze, and tone of voice on people's cognitive multitasking using the humanoid robot iCub. The results showed that participants completed tasks requiring short-term memory faster, and they were more relaxed with a socially behaving iCub than with a mechanically behaving iCub. This study showed that social robots could positively influence human task performance and stress through social facilitation effects. As a next step, it is crucial to evaluate how different behavioral styles of social robots affect cognitive task performances.

Therefore same as my previous study, I utilize a MATB-YARP [103] as cognitive tasks and an iCub as a collaborative social robot for the tasks in order to evaluate the effects of different vitality forms on task performance, mental workload, and facial expressions.

# 4.2 The study design

This section describes the hypothesis and design based on relevant studies, as well as a description of the tasks assigned to participants.

# 4.2.1 Hypotheses

Based on the research on vitality forms and my previous study on human cognitive tasks with social robots, I hypothesize the following:

• Hypothesis 1 (H1).

People respond faster to a simple reactive task when they are with a rudely behaving robot than with a robot with a gently behaving robot.

• Hypothesis 2 (H2).

People complete a task that requires short-term memory in less time when they are with a gently behaving robot than with a rudely behaving robot.

• Hypothesis 3 (H3).

People perform better on a tracking task when they are with a gently behaving robot than with a rudely behaving robot,

• Hypothesis 4 (H4).

People have more positive facial expressions and are more relaxed when they are with a gently behaving robot than with a rudely behaving robot

#### 4.2.2 Experimental setup

All experiments were performed with the humanoid robot, iCub [42, 43], whose design and control infrastructure allows it to reproduce human-like behaviors resulting from specific cognitive models of human-human interaction. The participants performed the MATB-YARP task (see Sec. 4.2.3) which is a task battery that replicates several types of cognitive tasks that humans face when piloting an aircraft. The participants interacted with the MATB-YARP task for 5 minutes. The humanoid robot iCub (see Sec. 4.2.5) played a simple role of advising the start and the end of the task with different vitality forms for each condition, including its arms, torso and head movements during the whole MATB-YARP task. Fig. 4.1 describes the experimental setup.

## 4.2.3 Cognitive tasks (The MATB-YARP)

This study aims to explore human task performance and emotional states based on facial expressions when performing demanding cognitive multitasking in the presence of two types of social robots with different communication styles depending on vitality forms. Therefore, I adopted the MATB-YARP (see chapter 2), which can communicate through YARP (Yet Another Robot Platform) [41], allowing a complete controllable synchronization between the humanoid robot iCub robot and the task events.

Like the MATB and MATB-II tasks, MATB-YARP consists of four tasks: the system monitoring task, the tracking task, the communications task, and the resource management task. Here, I adopted three tasks, the system monitoring task, the tracking task, and the communications task. In the study, events on the system monitoring task and the communications task occurred in the timing shown in Fig. 4.2.



Figure 4.1: The experimental layout, showing the position of the participant, the iCub robot, as well as the recording devices.

In the tracking task, the target moves randomly in the x(-1.0 to 1.0) and y(-1.0 to 1.0) directions on each sample (30Hz) according to a Gaussian distribution ( $\sigma = 0.008$ ,  $\mu = 0$  in this experiment). I designed the parameters to ensure that the target is controlled within the square while no other task events are occurring and that it is sometimes not possible to stay within the square while other task events are occurring. In the experiment, participants were encouraged to keep inside the small square (-0.25 < x < 0.25, -0.25 < y < 0.25) around the center. The tracking task is executed continuously from the beginning to the end of the 5-minute period in which MATB-YARP is performed. In the study, the average distances were measured every 20 seconds from the beginning of the task.

Of these multitasks, I asked participants to perform the following three tasks for 5 minutes that require responses from the participants, as same as the study in my previous study written in chapter 3 [103].



Figure 4.2: Outline of the MATB events for both the system monitoring task (first row) and the communications task (second row). The blue dots denote the timings and the expected inputs from the participants. The timings are the same as those of the study in chapter 3.



Figure 4.3: Finite state machine representing the flow of the interaction states with the iCub robot (see. section 4.2.5).

# 4.2.4 Participants

I recruited 29 native Italian speakers (18 to 54 years old, M=32.5, SD=153.6) from citizens in Genoa, Italy and randomly assigned 15 (9 female, 6 male) to the gentle condition and 14 (9 female, 5 male) to the rude condition to mitigate concerns about bias during recruitment. All participants volunteered to join the experiment and did not receive financial compensation. No one was familiar with the iCub robot, and all had completed at least undergraduate education. Each participant signed an informed consent form approved by the IIT ethical committee. The participants agreed to the camera and microphone recordings during the experiment and the data usage for scientific purposes. The research conformed to the ethical standards in the 1964 Declaration of Helsinki, which protects research participants. It was approved by the Liguria Region's local ethical committee in Italy (n. 222REG2015).

## 4.2.5 Stimuli (Interaction from robot)

In both gentle and rude conditions, the iCub interacts with the participants during the MATB-YARP exercise through physical movements and speech. All of the speech from the robot is Italian. Both conditions differ in vitality forms, i.e., the way they behave, which are described later in this section. The robot's behaviors in both conditions are based on the finite state machine shown in Figure 4.3. The control strategy of the robot transitions among four states.  $S_0$  (idle state),  $S_1$  (system monitoring event state),  $S_2$  (Wrong key pressed state), and  $S_3$  (Target untracked state). Transitions among states are triggered by events within MATB-YARP and by specific inputs from participants to MATB tasks. Among the three tasks in MATB-YARP, participants are supported by the robot's behavior and speech in the tracking and system monitoring tasks. On the other hand, the robot is designed to have no state transitions associated with the communication task in order to avoid conflict between the robot's speech and the air traffic control's guidance.

•  $S_0$ : Idle state

The robot monitors the task on the display. While monitoring, the arms, neck, and eyes of the robot are continuously moving to the rhythm of human breathing.

•  $S_1$ : System monitoring event state

The robot notifies the participant that a system monitoring event has been activated by pointing gestures to the display, gazing into the participant's face, and by speech. The phrase of the speech is: "Premi F1 per piacere". ("Press F1, please". in English.)

•  $S_2$ : Wrong key pressed state

The robot notifies the participant that s/he has made an incorrect keystroke by a pointing gesture to the display, gazing into the participant's face, and by speech. The phrase of the speech is: "Se ti posso aiutare hai premuto il tasto sbagliato". (" If I can help you, you have pressed the wrong key". in English.)

•  $S_3$ : Target untracked state

The robot notifies the participant that s/he is not following the tracking task by pointing gestures to the display, gazing into the participant's face, and by speech. The phrase of the speech is: "Scusami ancora, dovresti correggere la tua traiettoria. Ti prego, stai attento". ("Sorry, you should correct your trajectory. Please, pay attention". in English.)

The speech contents were based on a pre-recorded voice of an adult male actor. Using that voice as it was could cause participants to feel strange because of the gap between the iCub's slightly childish appearance and the adult male actor's original voice. Therefore, the pitch of the voice was slightly raised to match the iCub's appearance. The differences in the behaviors of the gentle and rude conditions are described hereinafter.



Figure 4.4: Robot behaviors and facial expressions in the gentle (the left image) and the rude (the right image) conditions.

## 4.2.5.1 The gentle condition

The gentle condition is characterized by the robot's calm, slow, positive behaviors. All of the movements are slow, and each movement, such as a pointing gesture, turning toward the participant, or re-looking at the monitor, is set to take 3 seconds, which is slower than in the Rude condition. Regarding facial expressions, when the robot gives advice, both inner and outer eyebrows are the same height, and the corners of the mouth are raised (see Fig. 4.4.). Regarding voice, plosive and accent are weak, and the robot speaks slowly.

#### 4.2.5.2 The rude condition

The gentle condition is characterized by the robot's aggressive, fast, negative behaviors. All of the movements are fast, and each movement, such as a pointing gesture, turning toward the participant, or re-looking at the monitor, is set to take 1.25 seconds, which is faster than in the rude condition. Regarding facial expressions, when the robot gives advice, the outside of the eyebrows are lifted, and the corners of the mouth are turned up (see Fig. 4.4.). Regarding voice, plosive and accent are strong, and the robot speaks fast.

# 4.2.6 Integrated skin conductance response

In order to grasp the participant's mental workload during the task, I measure the mental workload of the participants using the integrated skin conductance response (ISCR) [74, 75], which is considered to be a robust and accurate measure of continual stimuli as in my previous study [103](see section 3 Although standard skin conductance responses (SCRs) can be used to assess responses to a single event with sufficient convergence time [76], ISCR is preferable for measuring mental workload for consecutive events as in my study, since each SCR may be buried in the preceding responses. For the calculation of  $Driver_{phasic}$  and ISCR, I used Ledapy 1.2.1 by Filetti [77], which is a Python reimplementation of the MATLAB library, Ledalab by Benedek *et al.* [78]. In order to assess the mental workload caused by the influence of each event of the task, ISCRs every 20 seconds in the 5 minutes period of the task are analyzed. As an EDA sensor, I used a Shimmer3 GSR+ module. The device has been proven as a reliable and accurate wearable sensor platform for recording biological signals [79, 80]. In the study, its electrodes are attached to the participants' index and middle fingers on their left hands.

## 4.2.7 Facial expressions

Facial expressions are measured in order to understand whether the robot's vitality forms during the task are propagated to the participants. The facial expressions of the participants are recorded with a USB camera placed on the monitor on which the MATB-YARP is projected at approximately 12-15 FPS at all times during the 5-minute tasks. For each frame of the recorded images, the participants' facial expressions are analyzed using the two-dimensional representation (arousal and valence) [105]. The higher the arousal, the less drowsy but energetic the participant is, and the higher the valence, the more positive the participant is. For the analysis of arousal and valence, I adopted FaceChannel deep neural network architecture [106]. In the FaceChannel network, each axis is represented by a range from -1 to 1.

#### 4.2.8 Procedure

The experimenters welcomed the participants in a previously prepared room to be comfortable and dissimilar from typical laboratories. I also limited the distractions in the room that could affect the participant's performance by moving the experimenter control area behind the participants. The presence of robot was initially resting in its home position (expressionless, standing, facing forward), and from the moment the participant entered the room, I applied the following experimental protocol:

- 1. Participants were introduced to sitting on the chair in the experimental setup (see figure 4.1).
- 2. Before starting the experiment, the experimenters explained how to operate the MATB-YARP and asked participants to wear an EDA sensor on their left hand. They were asked to operate the joystick with their left hand and the keyboard with their right hand.
- 3. The robot indicated the start of the MATB-YARP with the speech, "Sei pronto ad iniziare? Ti devo comunicare che stiamo per iniziare l'esperimento, dai iniziamo l'esperimento, io sono qui per te". ("Are you ready to start? I have to inform you that the experiment is

starting, let' s start the experiment, I am here for you". in English.) Then, the exercise started with events occurring in the time series. The speed of the robot's behavior and its tone of voice vary depending on the conditions.

- 4. After 5 minutes, the tasks stopped, the robot indicated the end of the MATB-YARP with the speech, "Grazie, abbiamo finito con l' esperimento". (" Thank you, the experiment is terminated". in English.) The speed of the robot's behavior and its tone of voice vary depending on the conditions.
- 5. Experimenters tell the participant that the experiment is finished.

I designed the experiment protocol to limit the interaction between participants and the experimenters. Instead, I based the entire experience on the interaction between the humanoid robot and the participant.

# 4.2.9 Analyses

I recorded data from 15 participants (9 female, 6 male) of the gentle condition data, and 14 participants (9 female, 5 male) of the rude condition data were considered for the analysis. For the evaluation of the experiments, I assessed the following behavioral measures in the main tasks:

- The system monitoring task: *Reaction time from each event occurred*.
- The communications task: *Time from each event occurred to the completion of the radio frequency adjustment.*
- The tracking task: *Target distance to the center*.

In the communications task, events that took longer than 15 seconds to complete or were not responded to at all were treated as having a completion time of 15 seconds. In the experiment, 17 responses (5 responses in the gentle condition and 12 responses in the rude condition) are treated as such. Then, all 145 responses (75 responses in the gentle condition and 70 responses in the rude condition) were used for analysis.

In the system monitoring task, events that took longer than 5 seconds to react or were not responded to at all were treated as having a completion time of 5 seconds. In the experiment, 40 responses (22 responses in the gentle condition and 18 responses in the rude condition) are treated as such. Then, all 377 responses (195 responses in the gentle condition and 182 responses in the rude condition) were used for analysis.

In the tracking task, the target distance to the center is averaged every 20 seconds, and 15 data are obtained for each participant. Then, all 435 data from 29 participants (225 data from 15

participants in the gentle condition and 210 data from 14 participants in the rude condition) were used for analysis.

Also, each of the arousal and valence obtained from the facial expression data is averaged every 20 seconds, and 15 data are obtained for each participant. For the facial expression data, I excluded 1 participant from the gentle condition and 3 participants from the rude condition due to several pieces of data missing. Then, 375 data from 25 participants (210 data from 14 participants in the gentle condition and 165 data from 11 participants in the rude condition) were used for analysis.

In addition, the ISCR was calculated every 20 seconds, and 15 data were obtained in the 5-minute task. For the ISCR, in case the mean of 15 data from a participant exceeds 10  $\mu$ Ss, the participant is considered to have experienced excessive stress due to unfamiliarity with the experiment, and the data is excluded from the analysis. For the ISCR, in case the mean of the 15 data obtained from a participant is less than 0.2  $\mu$ Ss, the participant is considered to be extremely unlikely to experience skin sweating in general and the data is excluded from the analysis. In the experiment, 1 participant from the gentle condition and 3 participants from the rude condition were excluded. Then, 375 data from 25 participants (210 data from 14 participants in the gentle condition and 165 data from 11 participants in the rude condition) were used for analysis.

For statistical analysis, I applied the Mann-Whitney U test [83, 107] to the performances of the system monitoring task, the communications task, the tracking task, arousal, valance, and ISCR. I used the R version 4.1.2 for the Mann-Whitney U test.

# 4.3 Results

In this section, I summarize the experimental results based on the four hypotheses. The results of the analysis supported H2, H3, and H4, except for H1. Each of the analyzed data is summarized in the Tab. 4.3.4

# 4.3.1 Hypothesis 1

The first hypothesis addressed whether the presence of a rudely behaving robot would significantly affect human reactive performance on a cognitive task compared to the presence of a gently behaving robot. To evaluate the hypothesis, I analyzed the reaction time of the system monitoring task. In the system monitoring task, I obtained 13 data samples per participant and applied the Mann-Whitney U test to the responses to the system monitoring task events. As shown in Fig. 4.5, there was no significant difference in the reaction time of the system monitoring task  $(p = 0.76, U = 1.7 \times 10^4)$ , and hypothesis 1 was not supported.

#### 4.3.2 Hypothesis 2

The second hypothesis addressed whether the presence of a gently behaving robot would significantly affect human performance needed short-term memory on a cognitive task compared to the presence of a rudely behaving robot. To evaluate the hypothesis, I evaluated the operation completion time of the communication task. In the communications task, I obtained 5 data samples per participant and applied the Mann-Whitney U test to the responses to the communications task events. As shown in Fig. 4.6, the operation completion time in the gentle condition was significantly shorter than in the rude condition ( $p = 0.040, U = 2.1 \times 10^3$ ). Therefore, hypothesis 2 was supported.

#### 4.3.3 Hypothesis 3

The third hypothesis addressed whether the presence of a gently behaving robot would significantly affect human tracking performance, which required continuous focus on a cognitive task, compared to the presence of a rudely behaving robot. To evaluate the hypothesis, I evaluated the distance to the center of the target in the tracking task. In the tracking task, I calculated the mean distance to the center of the target every 20 seconds and obtained 15 data samples per participant for each, and applied the Mann-Whitney U test to them. As shown in Fig. 4.7, the distance in the gentle condition was significantly smaller than in the rude condition  $(p = 6.9 \times 10^{-8}, U = 1.6 \times 10^4)$ . Therefore, hypothesis 3 was supported.

#### 4.3.4 Hypothesis 4

The fourth hypothesis addressed whether the presence of a gently behaving robot would significantly affect human facial expressions and stress compared to the presence of a rudely behaving robot. To evaluate the hypothesis, I evaluated the arousal and valence from the facial expressions and the ISCR from the skin conductance. For the arousal and valence, I calculated the mean values every 20 seconds and obtained 15 data samples per participant for each, and applied the Mann-Whitney U test to them. As shown in Fig. 4.9, there was no statistically significant difference in arousal ( $p = 0.64, U = 1.7 \times 10^4$ ). On the other hand, for valence, as shown in Fig. 4.10, the gentle condition was significantly higher than the rude condition ( $p = 0.019, U = 1.9 \times 10^4$ ). For the ISCR, I calculated ISCRs every 20 seconds, and 15 data samples per participant were obtained and applied the Mann-Whitney U test to the data. As shown in Figure 4.8, the ISCR in the gentle condition was significantly smaller than in the rude condition ( $p = 0.0014, U = 1.5 \times 10^4$ ). From the results of the valence and the ISCR, it is considered that the participants are relaxed with positive facial expressions. Therefore, hypothesis 4 was supported.

T	Number of data		median		TT	DC	95%CI			
Items	gentle	rude	gentle	rude	U	PS	Lower	Upper	p	
SysMon[s]	195	182	2.11	2.11	1.7e+04	0.49	-0.33	0.26	0.76	
Comm[s]	75	70	6.88	7.95	2.1e+03	0.40	-3.67	-0.060	0.040	*
Tracking	225	210	0.10	0.12	1.6e+04	0.35	-0.056	-0.027	6.9e-08	****
Arousal	225	210	0.010	-0.0052	1.7e+04	0.49	-0.053	-0.038	0.64	
Valence	225	210	0.049	-0.023	1.5e+04	0.57	0.023	0.25	0.019	*
ISCR[µs]	210	165	0.79	1.31	1.5e+04	0.43	-0.998	-0.082	0.0014	**

Table 4.1: The statistical values obtained in this study are summarized. Here, "Sysmon", "Comm" and "Tracking" indicate the results of the system monitoring task, the communications task, and the tracking task, respectively. U are the statistical values in the Mann-Whitney U test. PS are the probabilities of superiority. p are the p-values.

# 4.4 Discussion

I analyzed the effects of two interaction styles of humanoid robots on multitasking performance, facial expressions, and mental workload using validated data from 29 participants in an experiment. In this study, I set up an experiment in which the robot gave advice for the system monitoring and tracking tasks, but not for the communication task, during a multitasking activity. My results showed that participants in the gentle condition performed better in the Communication task, which required short-term memory of voice instructions and performing multiple key presses, and in the Tracking task, which required continuous concentration. Furthermore, valence and ISCR analyses of facial expressions showed that participants' emotions were more positive and their unconscious mental workload was lower when they were with the gently moving robot. These findings suggest that under the gentle condition, the cooperative expressions of the robot unconsciously made the participants feel positive and relaxed, which improved their performance in the communications task, indicating the influence of the propagation of vitality forms.

On the other hand, in the system monitoring task, a simple reactive task, there was no statistical advantage between the two conditions, and the effect of the propagation of vitality forms was not confirmed. In the previous study by Di Cesare *et al.* [101], participants received an object after seeing an iCub offering it to them in a gentle or rude way. On the other hand, in my experiment, participants only operated the keys with their fingers, so I believe that the change in reactive movement speed was less apparent. I also found that the probability of completing the communication task within 5 seconds was lower in the gentle condition (5/75) than in the rude condition (12/70). This indicates that the gentle robot potentially relaxed the participants and was able to manipulate their decision-making reliably and in less time. Thus, the operation speed was increased and the probability of error decreased in the presence of the gentle robot, and the participants were able to relax with positive facial expressions, indicating that the presence



Figure 4.5: Evaluation of the reaction time on each event and at all events in the system monitoring task.

of a gentle robot has the potential to contribute to increasing team performance on cognitive multitasking.

Furthermore, this experiment showed coherent results for Arousal in facial expressions and ISCR in skin sweating. This result indicates that facial expression analysis using the deep learning model can replace skin perspiration in the measurement of stress. Although skin conductance data of some participants could not be included in the analysis due to the noise and extreme stress of the experiment, based on the results of this study, the simultaneous use of facial expression and skin conductance should improve the validity of experimental results of also for future studies.

Limitations of this study include the fact that the participants were Italian, whose facial expressions tended to be larger than those of other cultures. In particular, studies have shown that people from East Asian cultures, such as Japanese and Chinese, tend to express emotions in a more subdued and subtle way than Westerners. Therefore, if my experiment were conducted in such regions, it is possible that significant differences in facial expressions would be difficult to detect. Moreover, since this experiment was conducted with a relatively small number of 29 participants, it is possible that I could not find significant differences due to statistical power issues in the system monitoring task. One another possible reason for this may be that participants were focused on the task and were unable to observe the rude behaviors of the robot, and the effect of intonation differences alone may not have been sufficient to speed up human reactive behavior.

In addition, this study was not conducted using FMRI analysis in neuroscience to determine whether Vitality forms were propagated in mirror neurons. Future research could be conducted in terms of mirror neuron studies to determine whether vitality forms propagate during cognitive



Figure 4.6: Evaluation of the operation completion time on each event and at all events in the communications task.

tasks.

# 4.5 Conclusion

This study underscores the critical role of vitality forms in the robot that collaborates in cognitive multitasking. Therefore, robot agents supporting tasks in car and aircraft operations must also adapt their behavioral speed and tone of voice to convey their vitality. However, it is s not practical to place a full-bodied humanoid robot inside a car due to space limitations, as discussed in chapter 3. The details are described in chapter 5. Also, this study contributes in two ways to the research of vitality forms which are gaining increasing attention in neuroscience. It is the first study that examines their effect on collaborative cognitive tasks with a social robot. Furthermore, this study indicates that vitality forms propagate not just from a single cognition to a single action but work in longer time scales as in our 5-minute collaborative tasks. This is important, especially for commercial applications with large numbers of users, where the long-term effects of human-robot interaction on real-world collaborative tasks should be cautiously considered in addition to short-term effects. This study may also provide a foothold towards exploring the long-term effects of vitality forms on real-world human-human interaction beyond controlled experiments. As such, this study is a crucial step not only for the research of vitality forms but also for social robot communication in general.



Figure 4.7: Evaluation of the target distance to the center on every 20 seconds period and at all periods in the tracking task.



Figure 4.8: Evaluation of the integrated skin conductance responses (ISCR) on every 20 seconds period and at all periods.

(\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \*\* = p < 0.001, \*\* = p < 0.001)



Figure 4.9: Evaluation of the arousal values on every 20 seconds period and at all periods. (\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \*\* = p < 0.001, \*\* = p < 0.001)



Figure 4.10: Evaluation of the valence values on every 20 seconds period and at all periods. (\* = p < 0.05, \*\* = p < 0.01, \*\* = p < 0.001, \*\* = p < 0.001)

# **Chapter 5**

# **Development of a car-mountable social robot head that can express vitality forms**

# 5.1 Introduction

In chapter 3, I showed that social robots have the potential to relax people and improve their performance on cognitive tasks, and in chapter 4, I showed that social robots behaving in gentle vitality forms relax participants and make their facial expressions more positive, and also improve their performance on cognitively demanding tasks that require short-term memory. These studies are important for applying social robots to industrial fields that require cognitive tasks. While new findings revealed that social robots could be useful in industry, humanoid robots such as the iCub are too large to be implemented in a car or cockpit of an airplane. Hence, it is not easy to place a social humanoid robot as it is. Therefore, as one of the measures to solve the size limitation, I developed a novel social robot that utilizes the iCub robot head without a torso.

However, if the body is removed, the social behaviors using the arms and hands are lost, and the presence of the robot as a social being can be decreased. In a previous study, Younbo *et al.* compared the differences in social presence between social robots with and without a torso and found that social presence was lower without a torso [108]. In contrast, Heerink *et al.* showed that more social behaviors, such as nodding, the variable pitch of speech, and facial expressions, increased social presence using a static Emoticon and a dynamic Emoticon with continuously changing facial expressions and found that the dynamic emoticon had a higher social presence [110]. Based on these previous studies, improving the richness of facial expressions is important for robots collaborating on cognitive tasks even when the torso is eliminated. To address the problem of decreasing the variety of social behaviors and social presence due to removing the torso, it is necessary to complement them with other elements. As one of the elements in the

head, I worked on improving the iCub's eyebrows in order to ensure the means of expression as a social robot since the conventional iCub can express limited eyebrow behaviors by discrete LED representations. Thus, the effects of social facilitation effects and vitality forms shown in chapters 3 and 4 can be ensured in the robot head. In addition, the discrete representation of the conventional LED eyebrows of the iCub has a problem of making it difficult for humans to recognize their facial expressions. Facial expression changes that differ from biological movements make it difficult to understand facial expressions [111]. It has been shown that (1) two frames at the beginning and end and (2) nine frames from the beginning to end are more difficult to recognize facial expressions than (3) a video with continuous and smooth changes in facial expressions [112]. Therefore, the novel eyebrows I develop aim to change their shape and speed according to the vitality forms, thereby simultaneously enhancing the robot's social presence.

## **5.1.1** Facial expression changes at different speeds

Human facial expressions are essential parts of non-verbal communication and play an important role in social interactions. A smile or an angry facial expression is a social signal that can be interpreted by the receiver as a positive or negative response from the sender. In facial expressions, the role of the eyebrows in social interaction has been a long-overlooked significant feature in human faces [113, 114, 115]. For example, it is shown that the absence of eyebrows had a more negative impact on face recognition than the absence of eyes [116]. The seminal work of Ekman [3] showed the diverse set of facial expressions of eyebrows including bending and frowning. Until now, several studies investigated the role of different face elements [115, 117] and their impact on critical aspects in human-robot interaction (HRI) such as trust [118] and acceptance of robots [119, 120].

Also, the importance of the speed of facial expression changes has gradually become apparent in the context of "subtle facial expressions" [112, 121, 122, 123, 124, 125]. Subtle facial expressions are defined as "emotional expressions that involve relatively low-intensity and/or few appearance changes in the face" [126]. Although it is difficult to recognize subtle changes in facial expressions statically, it has been found that people can distinguish subtle happiness, sadness, and pain by capturing these changes dynamically [112, 121, 122]. Actually, people do not always make extreme facial expressions, but rather they continuously make relatively small changes in facial expressions due to subtle changes in their feelings. Furthermore, it is known that the rate of change in facial expressions varies with emotion. Sowden et al. tested the differences in facial expressions across emotions from both behavioral and cognitive perspectives [127]. According to the studies, they examined the speed of facial expression change in the emotions of happiness, anger, and sadness, and found that facial expression of happiness was the fastest and that of sadness was the slowest. Furthermore, in recognition of facial expressions, they found that faster facial expression changes were more likely to be perceived as happiness or anger, while slower changes were more likely to be perceived as sadness. In addition, Recio *et al.* showed that sadness is most easily recognized at slow speeds, while disgust is most easily recognized at high to medium speeds [128]. Thus, as with the vitality forms I dealt with in chapter 4, changes in the speed of behaviors are also focused on in facial expressions. Then, it can be seen as the difference between sadness and disgust as the difference between gentle and rude vitality forms in negative emotions expressed in a slow behavior, and in a fast behavior.

Based on these research results, the importance of more flexible control of eyebrows, including their speed, to express more human-like emotions in social robots has been recognized in recent years. By enabling robots to recognize and control facial expressions including different vitality forms, such as sadness and disgust, or contentment and happiness that human beings use in their daily lives, humans recognize robots more as social beings, their companions, and human-robot communication becomes more effective.

# 5.2 Related work

# 5.2.1 Three main approaches for robot head design

However, every humanoid robot platform has unique features and task requirements [129], which is why there are different approaches to eyebrow design, and controlling the speed of facial expressions to produce vitality forms and subtle facial expressions is not straightforward. For humanoid robot heads, there are three main approaches. The first one is to express the face with skin made of elastic material and to move the eyebrows, mouth, etc. from inside the skin [130, 131, 132].

The second one is to use the face itself as a display to change the appearance of the face or to use LEDs or projectors to illuminate the surface of the face from the inside [133, 42, 43, 134]. This is the approach used in the iCub [42, 43] which was utilized in this study, and in the Furhat [134, 135, 136] by Furhat Robotics. Both the Furhat and the iCub are social robots designed to interact with humans, with conversational capabilities through speech, eye contact, gaze, and facial expressions. The Furhat is a stationary robot with a human-like face that can be customized with projection to fit different use cases while iCub is a full-body humanoid robot that uses motors to control the physical hardware for the eyes and eyelids with the eyebrows and mouth represented by illuminated LEDs from the inside of the face. Therefore, although there are differences between the two in eye contact and joint gazing using the eyes and eyelids, the concept of eyebrow and mouth expression is similar. However, the Furhat projects its face with more complex lights illuminated from the inside, allowing for more flexible eyebrow and mouth expressions than the iCub.

The third one is to compose the eyebrows, mouth, etc., as separate parts on the skin, which is mostly made of rigid material, and to move them directly by actuators [137, 138]. While the first

approach allows for complex facial expressions, it has the disadvantage of making it difficult to control the movement and wrinkles of its skin using internal actuators, which could fall into the uncanny valley [139] unless well designed. In the second approach, the face itself can be used as a display for a variety of expressions, but its three-dimensional shape cannot be changed from the predetermined shape, so there is a risk that people may be confused about the feeling of depth. The third approach, on the other hand, tends to have simpler expressions than the first approach but is relatively easy to control because it does not involve skin control while maintaining that sense of depth, different from the second approach.

While all research directions are important, I chose the third approach because the first approach has not yet fully understood how to manage the uncanny valley problem by controlling its skin, and the second approach can affect the sense of depth and may result in a "mechanical" feeling.

In creating hardware that can represent vitality forms with facial expressions, the developing mouth is more challenging, as it needs to adapt its movements not only to express emotions but also to speak. Therefore, this study focused on achieving eyebrows that can change shape and speed, which has been difficult to achieve with conventional eyebrows.

To achieve this goal, I adopted a wire-driven flexible mechanism to control the eyebrows, which has been developed mainly for surgical robots. This method is inspired by the mechanism of biological organisms and achieves high controllability and flexibility with a material that is only a few millimeters thick. In this study, I describe the specifications of my prototype, i.e. a biomimetic, wire-driven eyebrow design for the social robot "iCub" [42, 43], which has been included in numerous HRI scenarios. I also discuss the types of research that can be conducted using the novel design.

# 5.2.2 Eyebrows as additional parts on robots

There have been two approaches to designing an eyebrow as an additional part on the surface of the face. One is to use actuators mounted inside the face to raise, lower, or rotate an eyebrow made of a rigid material, such as NAO [137], Nexi [138], WAS-4 [140] or Flobi [141]. The other is to raise, lower, or twist the end of the brow made of elastic material by the SEER [142].

The former approach, being made of rigid bodies, has limited degrees of freedom and cannot replicate the complex shape changes of a human eyebrow. On the other hand, trying to raise its expressiveness increases the number of links, leading to the complexity of the structure [143]. The latter approach, on the other hand, allows for the generation of complex shapes since each actuator applies force to the entire eyebrow. However, there are still a few examples of eyebrow control using elastic materials, and sufficient dynamic analysis has not yet been conducted. At least with the method of twisting the elastic material in the SEER [142], it has been suggested that the elasticity and force applied determine the shape of the eyebrow, which makes it difficult to replicate the same eyebrow manipulation repeatedly.

## 5.2.3 Biomimetic wire-driven mechanism

A method that satisfies all the requirements of 1) being a few millimeters thick, equivalent to a human eyebrow, 2) being elastic, and 3) having high controllability is a wire-, cable-, or tendon-driven mechanical system used in surgical robots.

Matteo *et al.* [144] presented a robotic arm inspired by the octopus. Further, the wire-driven actuators, that is, an inextensible wire, are connected between the soft actuators and the designed components to provide precise position and force control. Moreover, this wire drive has adequate friction and very high tensile strength along its longitudinal axis to easily fit into the soft actuators or designed components. One such example is the successive use of wire-, cable-, or tendon-driven actuators in surgical robotics instruments [145]. The additive manufacturing industry has been able to provide softer, more durable, and resilient 3D printed materials thanks to the diversification of such materials. Soft robots are being 3D printed, with the use of diversified materials to provide, for example, flexibility, friction, variable stiffness, and so on, to overcome the limitations of traditional rigid body systems.

# 5.3 A novel 3D eyebrow design

On the basis of related works, I aim to develop continuous and dynamically manipulable eyebrows using a wire-driven mechanism to achieve a stronger presence as a social being, so-called, "social presence" [13, 146, 12] and express vitality forms.

# 5.3.1 Mechanical design

I adopt the biologically inspired manipulations, the so-called Continuum Bending-Type (CBT), that have the following properties: elementary control of soft actuators, elastic material, and simple structure, to provide flexibility and compliance [147].

This study focuses on improving the eyebrows of robots, which can be attached to the iCub's face to mimic human eyebrow behaviors. Considering the size of the human eyebrow, I need to create a structure with a height of about 10 mm at most and a thickness of about 3 mm or less. Besides, since I use elastic materials, the shape, size, and stiffness of the material itself will affect the manipulation of the eyebrow.

The work presented here has the purpose of continuously changing the eyebrows' behaviors, such as raising and lowering, like human eyebrows.

#### 5.3.1.1 Mechanical aspect of the eyebrow structure

In this section, I emphasize the mechanical functioning of the designed eyebrow structure, which helps to understand the bending mechanism to mimic an eyebrow action on the iCub face cover. Fig. 5.1a describes the eyebrow structure in CAD, where L is the length of the structure, W is the width, and d is the distance between the structure central axis and the wire central axis. Here, two wires pass through the eyebrow structure internally to enable the bending mechanism. The eyebrow structure has been equally divided to the grooves (with a dimension of 3.5 mm) in the longitudinal sides to provide a constant stiffness across it to support smooth bending. The bending is a movement in the eyebrow's structure where one of the two longitudinal sides contracts in the structure central axis. Smaller contractions across these grooves provide the overall bending of the eyebrow structure. For instance, the functioning of the vertebrae in respect to bending. In the case of demonstration, I have used simple geometry to evaluate the curvature of the bending mechanism (see Fig. 5.1b).

An important perception in the eyebrow structure design is the symmetrical shape with respect to the middle neutral plane, that is, the plane passing through the structure central axis. Fig. 5.1c shows the structure along with the grooves shrink when the wire passing through the wire central axis is displaced (the wire is pulled) by  $\Delta l$ . This action alters the wire length on its corresponding side to  $L - \Delta l$ . Concurrently, the alternative longitudinal side where the structure stretches the wire length in the same amounts to have  $L + \Delta l$ . However, the central length in the structure central axis remains unchanged. Whilst contracting, the successive side curves form an arc of circumference. Let' s name the radius of this arc to be R and let the  $\beta$  be the angle of curvature.

$$\frac{R}{L} = \frac{R - 2d}{L - \Delta l} \tag{5.1}$$

Using simple geometric calculations, it is possible to evaluate the circumference radius,

$$R = \frac{L.2d}{\Delta l} \tag{5.2}$$

from [144]. Whilst the angle of curvature  $\beta$  in radians is calculated from L/R. Further, the relationship between the angle generated at the motor  $\alpha$  and  $\Delta l$  at the pulley is given by,

$$\alpha = \frac{2.\Delta l}{P} \tag{5.3}$$

where P is the diameter of the pulley.

#### **5.3.1.2** Assembly of the eyebrow structure

The arrangement proposed for the robot's eyebrow offers a significant advantage over the bending mechanism. The major design constraint is that the eyebrow structure must remain symmetric



Figure 5.1: **a.** Geometry behind the eyebrow structure, **b.** Illustrates the eyebrow bending mechanism when the wire is displaced with  $\Delta l$ , **c.** The CAD view of the eyebrow structure without any curves, and **d.** The 3D-printed eyebrow structure was used in this experiment.

on the bending plane. Therefore, this structure was designed with the symmetrically corrugated CBT as shown in Fig. 5.1. Moreover, the eyebrow structure has been designed to have constant stiffness across itself; such could provide uniform force distribution for the need of actuation.

To assemble this eyebrow for actuation, both ends of the corrugated structure are designed to have two openings on either side matching the outer diameter of the wire to be contained (see Fig. 5.2). The wire is inserted into the eyebrow structure in the Path for wire through these openings, and one end of the wire is attached to the Rigid cap to clamp the wire on one side of the eyebrow. The other end of the eyebrow is connected to the Motor (Faulhaber 1224N-SR motor in addition to a 10/1K 256:1 planetary gearbox and HEM3-256W encoder) through a small Pulley. Here, the pulley is custom-designed to clamp the other end of the wire to the actuator. Finally, the assembly is mounted onto the Mechanical support to fix them on the iCub face cover. Then, this proposed structure creates a closed connection with the actuator to support the translational motion. The appropriate use of the structure provides a variety of geometric patterns with the effect of which the bending motion is characterized. Finally, two eyebrows of this structure are attached above the left and right eyes of the iCub head, respectively, as shown in Fig. 5.3.



Figure 5.2: CAD view of the eyebrow assembly



Figure 5.3: The iCub head design with the novel eyebrows

# 5.3.2 Electronics design

Thanks to Metta *et al.* for developing a motor control board for the DC motors. The 4-channel brushed DC motor board was re-programmed for the precise positioning of the motors [43].

# 5.4 Evaluation

#### **5.4.1** Evaluation of the eyebrow actuation

In this section, I discuss the resulting eyebrow structure designed with a constant stiffness across the entire eyebrow. Before experimentation, I characterized the bending limits in the eyebrow structure based on the above relations (described in Section 5.3.1.1). The physical parameters for defining bending limits are P = 14 mm, d = 1.2 mm, thickness = 3 mm W = 4 mm and L =52 mm are used in the Eqn. 5.2. These parameters give the maximum possible limits in terms of wire displacements  $\Delta l$  in the eyebrow structure, such that every small change in  $\Delta l$  will give a new position in the eyebrow structure placed on the iCub face cover to show emotion. The  $\Delta l$  will be displaced from 0 to 10 mm to slide or bend the eyebrow structure on the face cover for 46° as shown in Fig. 5.4a. This bending mechanism completely relies on motor rotation, that is, the motor rotation angle  $\alpha$  alters or changes the wire displacement correspondingly. The rotation angle is calculated using Eqn. 5.3, where for the given  $\Delta l$  the angle generated is 80°, that is,  $\pm 40^{\circ}$  on either side. Fig. 5.4b shows the rotation angle used in the eyebrow structure to move up and down or towards and backward both with the iCub face cover and without them for every given emotion. Fig. 5.5a shows the theoretical evaluation for bending characterizing motor angle  $\alpha$ , angle of curvature  $\beta$  along with the wire displacement  $\Delta l$ . The eyebrow structure is now characterized for bending, the linear translation allows the experimenter to position the eyebrow structure to display any emotions.

#### 5.4.2 Practical validation of eyebrow actuation

Now, the bending mechanism is characterized, and the maximal limits are known, I need to validate the eyebrow motions in correspondence with  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  practically. For this validation, I have programmed the controller (see 5.3.2), which varies the DC motor to various angles, and their corresponding values are noted. Then, the new position at the eyebrow structure in the iCub's face cover is also recorded. Fig. 5.5b shows the plot of the motor angle vs ground truth angle of curvature sampled during a set of random trajectories. The statistical analysis reveals the  $R^2$  value between  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  for the plot was found to be 99.61%.

This bending mechanism replicates the muscle actions of *pars medialis*, that is, I transferred the rotations from the motor to vary  $\alpha$  to provide the requested emotions. In this experiment, the 3D print material used for the eyebrow structure had the following properties, elastic modulus 2410  $N/mm^2$ , Poisson' s ratio 0.3897, and shear factor 862.2  $N/mm^2$  to provide better flexibility [148].

However, with the advancements in 3D printing technology, it is reasonable to think of different shapes having variable stiffness "H", where the rigid segments can be introduced inside the flexi-

ble component or asymmetrical structures could be incorporated to bring many new perspectives into this area, especially bringing biologically inspired motions for realizing emotions. In the case of introducing the stiffness parameter, Eqn. 5.2 will be varied as such by introducing a variable stiffness parameter, "H",

$$R = \frac{(L-H).2d}{\Delta l} \tag{5.4}$$

from [144].

#### **5.4.3** Facial expressions using the novel eyebrows

In order to understand my novel design of the eyebrow in detail, I show the eyebrow at different angles in small increments in Fig. 5.6; from left to right, they are "extremely up," "up," "slightly up," "medium," "slightly down," "down," "extremely down." Thus, subtle differences in the angle of the eyebrow control the expression of emotional intensity. Furthermore, the main strength of my novel design is that the eyebrow shape can be continuously manipulated to express "changes" in emotion with small movements. For example, it can be difficult to identify each emotion in the two images of "medium" and "slightly down". Some people may perceive "slightly down" as a neutral emotion, while others may perceive it as concentrated. However, by continuously changing the angles e.g., from "medium," to slightly down," it is possible to express changes in emotion through slight differences that cannot be expressed by the static eyebrow shape alone or large dynamic movements. Similarly, the expressions of other slight emotional changes are achieved in the control in other angles.

The target position of the eyebrows and the velocity profile to reach it can be controlled by the speed of reeling the wires. This allows the robot created in this study to control the speed of facial expression changes, which is important in expressing vitality forms.

Also, I show the difference in appearance between my novel wire-driven eyebrow and the LEDbased eyebrow on the conventional iCub in Fig. 5.7. In each technology, the eyebrows were positioned "extremely up," "up," "down," and "extremely down, respectively. One of the key differences in the appearance of each eyebrow technology is the way the eyebrow shape is changed. My novel technology changes its eyebrow shape by operating the slider on the inner eyebrow, while conventional LED-based technology changes its eyebrow shape by turning on different LEDs and moving the entire eyebrow vertically. Since the LED-based eyebrows use such a method, each eyebrow shape is used for one or more facial expressions in the conventional iCub, as presented in Fig. 5.8. In detail, the "extremely up" positioning is used for surprise and fear, the "up" positioning is used for sadness, neutrality, and happiness, and The "extremely down" positioning is used for angry and disgusted facial expressions. Therefore, it is difficult to achieve subtle facial expression changes with the eyebrows in conventional LED-based technology.

# 5.5 Discussion

In this study, the expression of vitality forms was realized by realizing speed changes in the facial expressions of the iCub robot head, especially in the movement of the eyebrows that have the potential to be placed in a car and airplane. Also, this richer facial expression with continuous position and velocity changes should complement the missing elements of social signals in the conventional iCub robot head, thus enhancing social presence.

To realize the expression of vitality forms, I introduced a wire-driven mechanism for elastic material manipulation to control the eyebrow by adopting methods from surgical robotics, where soft robotics is increasingly being used. Conventional surgical robots are designed for cylinders with a diameter of 5 mm or more, but here I also targeted diameters of 5 mm or less. Surgical robots are manufactured in a subtractive manner to maintain high precision and strength. On the other hand, in 3D printing additive manufacturing, which I used, stability issues are associated with constraints such as minimum wall thickness, nozzle size, and temperature. Even with such restrictions, I generated and manipulated my small eyebrow structure. Therefore, with a better manufacturing procedure, I should control the eyebrows with much greater accuracy.

In addition, with the proposed prototype, I gave evidence of the feasibility of the new hardware design for continuous and speed-changeable eyebrow movements and direct shape-changing of a flexible eyebrow without manipulating the robot's skin. This result is a major step forward in researching robots that can produce vitality forms and subtle facial expressions in facial expressions. Accordingly, this opens the possibility to experiment with communication with the expressions, which has been a challenge so far in HRI research.

However, it is the limitation of the study that I have not yet conducted experiments on how my novel eyebrows impact humans with cognitive tasks. In particular, I need to investigate the propagation of vitality forms through continuous shape and velocity changes in the eyebrows and their impact on cognitive tasks. Moreover, to assess the details of the impact on humans, it is necessary to analyze whether slight changes in the novel eyebrows can convey the same emotional changes that are conveyed by slight changes in the human eyebrows.

Moreover, there are some limitations from a mechanical point of view. First, the design in this study is a prototype of a wire-driven eyebrow, replicating the straight shape of a human eyebrow, which is relatively easy to design mechanically. However, the actual shape of the human eyebrow is not always perfectly straight and has different angles depending on the person. It is necessary for the future to be able to control these different initial eyebrow shapes with wire-driven eyebrows freely. Second, the eyebrows created in this study are designed to show the convex and concave shape and the color of the elastic material to pass the wires. In order to reduce the mechanical discomfort, it is essential to cover it with some softcover and change the texture or color of the softcover to match the human's preferences better.

Furthermore, I did not thoroughly verify that the outer end of the eyebrow moves simultaneously

with the shape change of the eyebrow. Although the inner eyebrow is a passive slider with one degree of freedom in the vertical direction, depending on the combination of movements, the eyebrow may change its shape differently from that of a human. I still need to analyze the movements and improve the mechanism.

Finally, I have reproduced vitality forms in facial expressions by allowing continuous changes in shape and velocity, but I recognize that changes in facial expression are not limited to the eyebrows. Although the replication of wrinkles is also one of the major factors, I need to carefully plan the next improvement, possibly avoiding the uncanny valley effect. On the other hand, manipulation of the mouth is crucial for expressing emotions, and by adding subtle changes in the mouth, it should be possible to create subtle facial expressions guided by mouth movement and with more variation in combination with the eyebrows.

# 5.6 Conclusion

Future work is to verify whether this robotic head can effectively support cognitive tasks with the knowledge gained in Chapters 3 and 4 through experiments. Then, it will realize effective applications that can be installed in confined spaces for cognitive tasks.



Figure 5.4: **a.** Limitations in the iCub face cover for the precise eyebrow movement, **b.** View of the implemented eyebrow mechanisms on the iCub front cover with and without the face cover and their comparative outcomes with facial expressions. The three positions of the eyebrow from left to right are maximum upward, medium, and maximum downward inclination for both technologies.



Figure 5.5: Comparative results between the theoretical calculation and practical data for two measures: a) angle of curvature of the eyebrow (°) and b) motor angle (°)



Figure 5.6: Facial expressions comparison according to the angle of the novel wire-driven eyebrow. The position of the eyebrow from left to right are "extremely up," "up," "slightly up," "medium," "slightly down," "down," "extremely down."



Figure 5.7: Facial expressions comparison between the novel wire-driven eyebrow and the conventional LED-based eyebrow on the iCub robot face. The position of the eyebrow from left to right are "extremely up," "up," "down," and "extremely down."



Figure 5.8: Conventional facial expressions of the iCub robot head.

# **Chapter 6**

# **General discussion**

The research objective of the thesis is to clarify the impact of social robots on cognitive multitasking and their principles and to provide a possible way through the development of hardware to apply social robots to industries such as automotive.

In chapter 2, I have developed the MATB-YARP, which can communicate with the iCub, a widely used social humanoid robot in research, and the Multi-Attribute Task Battery (MATB), a computer-based task designed to assess operator performance and workload. The scientific contribution of this is that it has made it possible to synchronously acquire data on social robot behavior and human behavior via YARP by improving the MATB, which had previously been difficult to record data in sync with other data. The MATB-YARP has enabled us to measure cognitive task performance with social robots even when new experimental conditions are prepared in the future. Thus, this system provided one of the basis for further research on collaborative cognitive multitasking with social robots.

In chapter 3, I evaluated the effects of social robots on cognitive tasks, which was one of the reasons that led to the development of the social robot head in chapter 5. It was found that the social robot improved performance on a cognitively demanding task requiring short-term memory and had a relaxing effect on people compared to the non-social robot. In contrast, the nonsocial robot was found to be more effective in improving responses to a simple reactive task. This study suggested that, depending on the characteristics of the task, robots should choose whether to use social signals in their behavior or behave mechanically. The scientific contribution of this study is that it is the first experiment to evaluate the impact of social robots on cognitive multitasking with MATB which is expected to have applications in driving and piloting tasks. This study takes a step forward in the evaluation of the impact of social robots on cognitive tasks, which had previously been done with relatively simple tasks such as the Stroop test and the Eriksen Flanker task [38, 40]. Taking this evaluation as a starting point, a multidimensional assessment of the impact of collaboration under various conditions in social robots would further

advance how social robots should be utilized in automobiles and aviation, which are essential to our daily lives. A limitation of this study is that the tasks in the 5-minute experiment were divided into the social robot condition, in which the robot consistently used social signals, and the nonsocial robot condition, in which the robot did not consistently use social signals. Using the results of this study, when a robot efficiently supports complex multitasking, it may be able to determine whether or not to use social signals to support humans efficiently as each event in each task occurs. However, since the impact of the robot's behavior changing with each event has not been fully clarified, it is necessary to evaluate whether humans accept the changes in behavior and support style and whether the way is truly efficient through experiments.

In chapter 4, I evaluated the effects of social robots with different vitality forms on cognitive tasks, which is one of the reasons why I considered eyebrow velocity changes for facial expressions in the development of the social robot head in chapter 5. The gently behaving social robot improved performance on cognitively demanding tasks that require short-term memory, as well as on a tracking task that requires continuous focus. It was also found to relax people and to make their facial expressions more positive.

The scientific contribution of this study is that it was the first to evaluate how social robots should behave to influence cognitive multitasking, and took further forward previous research that had mainly compared a robot with social signals and without. This study also bridged the gap between mirror neuron research relating to vitality forms and psychological and behavioral research on social interaction robots and is important from both perspectives. In addition, evaluating the impact of vitality forms on MATB, cognitive multi-tasks will be helpful in practical applications to determine how to behave effectively when a robot communicates while a human is driving a car.

A limitation of this study is that the tasks in the 5-minute experiment were divided into two conditions: one with consistently gentle behaviors and one with consistently rude behaviors, similar to the experiment with and without social signals in chapter 3. Using the results of this study, social robots may be able to support more efficiently by determining whether or not to support using gentle behaviors for each event of each task individually as it occurs.

In chapter 5, I developed a novel hardware that has the potential to be mounted in a car and airplane based on the results of chapter 3 and 4. Due to the spatial constraints in cars, I chose to eliminate the torso from the humanoid robot iCub and place a social robot head as one of the possible solutions. However, the loss of the torso reduced the social presence, and the loss of the hands and arms reduced the means of expression. Therefore, I developed novel wire-driven elastic eyebrows with two objectives: 1) to preserve sufficient social presence and 2) to enable the expression of vitality forms. The novel eyebrows enabled continuous shape change and velocity change control, thereby solving these two problems. This novel hardware is important because it enables us to experiment with fine changes in facial expressions and behaviors related to vitality forms, which had not been possible to experiment with in social robot interaction research including cognitive tasks.
The scientific contribution of this study is that it has provided one of the ways to utilize social robots that express social facilitation effects and vitality forms in confined spaces such as cars, and one of the novel hardware solutions for robot facial expressions. The novel hardware allows us to place the robot head in a real confined space in a car and evaluate how effective it would be in a real car driving task. Then, the hardware provides a foothold for the industrial application of social robots in the real world with the evaluation.

A limitation of this study is that it has not yet finished evaluating the impact of the robot with the developed eyebrows on humans. Specifically, it is essential to examine the impact of the hardware on human cognitive multitasking performance from the robot's social presence and vitality forms changes.

Generally, the scientific contribution of this thesis is the clarification of aspects of the basic principles of hardware that manipulate social signals including social robots for real-world applications such as driving tasks. In particular, I focused on cognitive multitasking, which is an inevitable activity in the real world, and conducted an evaluation of the impact of social interaction on robots in general, as well as a more in-depth evaluation of the impact of differences in the way of social behaviors. These findings have strengthened the possibility that hardware that utilizes social interaction is effective for driving cars and airplanes. Thus, this thesis proposes the importance of the supports that utilize social signals, rather than mere functional supports such as caution in recognizing surroundings, lane keeping, or autopilot. A limitation of the thesis is that the studies mainly focused on the basic principles of the impact of social robots on cognitive tasks and the impact of social robots on one of the application areas, the car driving task, has not been fully clarified. For example, in actual driving tasks, there are a wide variety of cognitive events that occur, such as intersections, vehicles ahead, vehicles around, pedestrians, white lines, navigation, emergency vehicles, etc., and each event has different characteristics. Therefore, it is needed to evaluate the impact of social robots on these types of events. Meanwhile, concurrently with my work on the thesis that began in 2019, a study employing a driving simulator was conducted on heavy truck drivers by Fank et al. in 2021 [149]. Fank et al. demonstrated that truck drivers were more inclined to stay in their lane when interacting with a socially interactive and embodied robot agent compared to when interacting with a non-embodied agent. Therefore, it is crucial to integrate my research findings with other studies utilizing driving scenarios for future research.

### Chapter 7

## **Towards the application of social interaction to AD and ADAS**

Finally, in this chapter, I provide my views on the practical application of social interaction in cars for AD (Autonomous Driving) and ADAS (Advanced Driver-Assistance Systems).

#### 7.1 Placing a social robot or making a social car

My thesis proposed one solution, which is placing a social robot in a confined space inside a car, but I do not limit other means to real-world applications. Especially as hardware that utilizes social interaction, there could be a means for humans and cars to communicate socially by defining the car itself as a social entity handling social signals. However, it is true that different characteristics arise from each approach, placing a social robot or making a car itself as a social entity. The former approach could maintain a similar form to conventional humanoid robots and enable collaboration through eye contact and mutual gaze like Namida [35] or AIDA [32]. However, it would also require careful design to ensure that it does not occupy interior space or obstruct the driver's field of view, necessitating consideration of its placement. For example, Tanaka's study utilizing RoboHon [150], and the previously mentioned Namida [35] and AIDA [32], all placed on the dashboard, but it is not the only solution. In particular, it is necessary to consider the location and communication method of the social robots so that they do not obstruct the view of the driver. Actually, it is not always possible to put the passenger next to the driver as in my study or the campaign of Sophia with Audi's self-driving car [151], but the placement is more natural if one wants to establish a relationship with a friend or spouse in the passenger seat. In case it is difficult to place a social robot next to the driver, it can be placed in the front or rear of the car, or even on the roof. Such placement may change the impression of the robot's role and relationship with the driver, potentially affecting driving performance and trust in the robot.

On the other hand, the latter would take advantage of the original hardware of the car, allowing for effective use of the interior and exterior design. For example in car frontal design, studies have been conducted that consider the appearance of the car as an anthropomorphic face while the context of the studies was consumer purchasing behavior [152, 153, 154]. In the context of consumer research, Windhager showed that the masculinity and maturity of the face vary with the frontal design of the car [154]. However, depending on how one defines the face of the car, if we define the front of the car as the face, eye contact can be made with pedestrians or other drivers outside the own car [155, 156, 157, 158], but cannot be made with its driver inside Furthermore, when we step into the body of a social being, it creates a connection the car. that humans rarely experience in the past and this relationship may provide a sense of being physically protected by the social being in her/his body. Moreover, when the "face of the car" is displayed on the dashboard or other parts inside, careful consideration from a hardware perspective is needed on how to establish eye contact with the driver and enable mutual gaze with objects both inside and outside the car. Furthermore, it requires careful hardware design to make sure it convinces that it is the "face of the car" rather than a separate entity.

Given these characteristics, it becomes extremely important to clarify how the insights developed in social human-robot interaction research can be applied through repeated prototyping and evaluation.

#### 7.2 Trust for AD and ADAS with social interaction

Whether placing a social robot inside a car or making the car itself into a social entity, when it comes to elevating driving assistance and autonomous driving into a form of social communication beyond mere functionality, it is essential to consider not only functional trust but also trust for social entities. Hoff et al. have surveyed trust across various research fields, including psychology, sociology, philosophy, political science, economics, and human engineering, and they state that a common and vital element in the concept of trust is the existence of both a truster and a trustee [159]. While the concept of trust is often applied to human relationships, people also use the term"trust" when it comes to machines. In the context of automation, the trustee is a system that performs a task with some motivation, typically based on the intended use by the designers, and trust hinges on whether this is executed as intended. Lee and See defined trust in the context of automation as an attitude in situations characterized by uncertainty and vulnerability, where the system provides assistance in achieving individual goals [160]. From this perspective, in the context of driving assistance and autonomous driving systems, trust can be seen as the driver's belief in how reliably the system can navigate urban areas, country roads, and other terrains safely. On the other hand, when extending the trust from "trust in automation" to "trust in artificial social entities," such as social robots, the elements of trust that originally applied to "interpersonal trust" come into play. In other words, when artificial social entities are perceived as not just objects but as entities that socially understand and act within our world, we treat them not only as machines but also as individuals. Sweeney also noted that one factor in trusting social robots is their ability to mimic human social behavior [161].

Considering trust among humans reveals distinct characteristics not present in automation. For example, Holton pointed out that 'In cases where we trust and are let down, we do not just feel disappointment, as we would if a machine let us down. We feel betrayed [162].' Also, according to O'Neil, trust is associated with gratitude [163]. Furthermore, Coeckelbergh argued that what promotes trust is not what social robots actually are, but how they appear [164]. Anzabi and Umemuro showed that active and empathetic listening attitudes displayed by social robots enhanced trustworthiness [165]. When applying these perspectives to driving support, it becomes an issue that should be handled with extreme care. These suggest the possibility that the appearance and behavior of social cars or robots can also influence trust. In other words, they imply the potential to adjust trust, and if effectively utilized, it may be possible to prevent over-trust and distrust.

In summary, trust in artificial social entities capable of social interaction, such as social robots and social cars, is influenced by various factors related to trust in human relationships, such as emotions, empathy, physical commonality, gender, culture, facial expressions, eye contact, and mutual gaze. The use of social interaction in the context of driving assistance and autonomous driving is altering the dynamics of interaction compared to traditional automation relationships, and it has the potential to affect trust, mental workload, emotions, and so on. Therefore, research on AD and ADAS with social interaction needs to continue expanding in the future.

## **Chapter 8**

# **General conclusion**

Overall, my PhD thesis marked an essential step forward in basic research to evaluate the impact of social robots on cognitive tasks, as well as toward industrial applications. I sincerely hope that further research will be conducted from various perspectives in the future and that scientific progress and the potential for industrial applications will be further expanded.

### **Bibliography**

- M. Argyle, R. Ingham, F. Alkema and M. McCallin, "The Different Functions of Gaze", Semiotica 7 (1973) 19–32.
- [2] M. Zuckerman, M. D. Amidon, S. E. Bishop and S. D. Pomerantz, "Face and tone of voice in the communication of deception", *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 43 (1982) 347–357.
- [3] P. Ekman, "Universal Facial Expressions of Emotion", *California Mental Health* 8 (4) (1970) 151–158.
- [4] S. Goldin-Meadow, "The role of gesture in communication and thinking", *Trends in Cognitive Sciences* **3** (1999) 419–429.
- [5] J. M. Iverson and S. Goldin-Meadow, "Why people gesture when they speak", *Nature* **396** (1998) 228.
- [6] I. Poggi and F. D' Errico, "Social signals: a framework in terms of goals and beliefs", *Cognitive Processing* **13** (2012) 427–445.
- [7] A. Henschel, G. Laban and E. S. Cross, "What makes a robot social? a review of social robots from science fiction to a home or hospital near you", *Current Robotics Reports* 2 (2021) 9–19.
- [8] C. Mejia and Y. Kajikawa, "Bibliometric analysis of social robotics research: identifying research trends and knowledgebase", *Applied Sciences* **7** (2017) 1316.
- [9] M. Sarrica, S. Brondi and L. Fortunati, "How many facets does a "social robot" have? a review of scientific and popular definitions online", *Information Technology & People* 33 (2020) 1–21.
- [10] M. M. de Graaf, S. Ben Allouch and J. A. Van Dijk, "What makes robots social?: A user' s perspective on characteristics for social human-robot interaction", in *Social Robotics: 7th International Conference, ICSR 2015, Paris, France, October 26-30, 2015, Proceedings 7* (Springer, 2015), pp. 184–193.

- [11] C. S. Oh, J. N. Bailenson and G. F. Welch, "A systematic review of social presence: Definition, antecedents, and implications", *Frontiers in Robotics and AI* **5** (2018) 114.
- [12] N. Chen, X. Liu, Y. Zhai and X. Hu, "Development and validation of a robot social presence measurement dimension scale", *Scientific Reports* **13** (2023) 2911.
- [13] F. Biocca, C. Harms and J. K. Burgoon, "Toward a more robust theory and measure of social presence: Review and suggested criteria", *Presence: Teleoperators & virtual envi*ronments 12 (2003) 456–480.
- [14] G. Hoffman, "Evaluating fluency in human–robot collaboration", *IEEE Transactions on Human-Machine Systems* 49 (2019) 209–218.
- [15] J. Okimoto and M. Niitsuma, "Effects of auditory cues on human-robot collaboration", in 2020 IEEE 29th International Symposium on Industrial Electronics (ISIE) (IEEE, 2020), pp. 1572–1577.
- [16] S. Ivaldi, S. Lefort, J. Peters, M. Chetouani, J. Provasi and E. Zibetti, "Towards engagement models that consider individual factors in hri: on the relation of extroversion and negative attitude towards robots to gaze and speech during a human–robot assembly task: experiments with the icub humanoid", *International Journal of Social Robotics* 9 (2017) 63–86.
- [17] "Taxonomy and definitions for terms related to driving automation systems for on-road motor vehicles", .
- [18] A. E. Sallab, M. Abdou, E. Perot and S. Yogamani, "End-to-end deep reinforcement learning for lane keeping assist", *arXiv preprint arXiv:1612.04340*.
- [19] A. Vahidi and A. Eskandarian, "Research advances in intelligent collision avoidance and adaptive cruise control", *IEEE transactions on intelligent transportation systems* 4 (2003) 143–153.
- [20] W. Hulshof, I. Knight, A. Edwards, M. Avery and C. Grover, "Autonomous emergency braking test results", in *Proceedings of the 23rd International Technical Conference on the Enhanced Safety of Vehicles (ESV)* (National Highway Traffic Safety Administration Washington, DC, 2013), pp. 1–13.
- [21] K. Zeeb, A. Buchner and M. Schrauf, "Is take-over time all that matters? the impact of visual-cognitive load on driver take-over quality after conditionally automated driving", *Accident analysis & prevention* 92 (2016) 230–239.
- [22] J. Engström, E. Johansson and J. Östlund, "Effects of visual and cognitive load in real and simulated motorway driving", *Transportation research part F: traffic psychology and behaviour* 8 (2005) 97–120.

- [23] A. Drolet and M. Frances Luce, "The rationalizing effects of cognitive load on emotionbased trade-off avoidance", *Journal of Consumer Research* 31 (2004) 63–77.
- [24] Y. Tian, K. Pei, S. Jana and B. Ray, "Deeptest: Automated testing of deep-neural-networkdriven autonomous cars", in *Proceedings of the 40th international conference on software engineering* (2018), pp. 303–314.
- [25] R. Deemantha and B. Hettige, "Autonomous car: Current issues, challenges and solution: A review", .
- [26] M. Shammut, M. Imran and S. F. Hasan, "Automated mobilities and society: Why do social meanings matter?", *Cities* 132 (2023) 104110.
- [27] N. Kalra and S. M. Paddock, "Driving to safety: How many miles of driving would it take to demonstrate autonomous vehicle reliability?", *Transportation Research Part A: Policy* and Practice 94 (2016) 182–193.
- [28] H. J. Wilson and P. R. Daugherty, "Collaborative intelligence: Humans and ai are joining forces", *Harvard Business Review* 96 (2018) 114–123.
- [29] L. Nissan Motor Co., "Pivo 2", 2007, https://www.nissanglobal.com/JP/INNOVATION/DESIGN/DESIGNWORKS/PIVO2/.
- [30] D. CORPORATION, "Hana", 2013, http://design.denso.com/works/works<sub>0</sub>22.html.
- [31] M. Zhang, "Research on interaction design promote aesthetic changes in car styling under the background of intelligent driving", in HCI International 2021-Late Breaking Posters: 23rd HCI International Conference, HCII 2021, Virtual Event, July 24–29, 2021, Proceedings, Part I 23 (Springer, 2021), pp. 558–563.
- [32] N. Foen, "Exploring the human-car bond through an affective intelligent driving agent (aida)", Ph.D. thesis, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 2012.
- [33] K. J. Williams, J. C. Peters and C. L. Breazeal, "Towards leveraging the driver's mobile device for an intelligent, sociable in-car robotic assistant", in 2013 IEEE intelligent vehicles symposium (IV) (IEEE, 2013), pp. 369–376.
- [34] K. Williams and C. Breazeal, "Reducing driver task load and promoting sociability through an affective intelligent driving agent (aida)", in *Human-Computer Interaction– INTERACT 2013: 14th IFIP TC 13 International Conference, Cape Town, South Africa, September 2-6, 2013, Proceedings, Part IV 14* (Springer, 2013), pp. 619–626.
- [35] N. Karatas, S. Yoshikawa, P. R. S. De Silva and M. Okada, "Namida: Multiparty conversation based driving agents in futuristic vehicle", in *Human-Computer Interaction: Users* and Contexts: 17th International Conference, HCI International 2015, Los Angeles, CA, USA, August 2-7, 2015, Proceedings, Part III 17 (Springer, 2015), pp. 198–207.

- [36] M. Wang, S. C. Lee, H. Kamalesh Sanghavi, M. Eskew, B. Zhou and M. Jeon, "In-vehicle intelligent agents in fully autonomous driving: The effects of speech style and embodiment together and separately", in 13th International Conference on Automotive User Interfaces and Interactive Vehicular Applications (2021), pp. 247–254.
- [37] Y. Tanaka and M. Hashimoto, "Effects of a fellow passenger robot on car drivers", in 2012 IEEE RO-MAN: The 21st IEEE International Symposium on Robot and Human Interactive Communication (IEEE, 2012), pp. 583–588.
- [38] N. Spatola, C. Belletier, P. Chausse, M. Augustinova, A. Normand, V. Barra, L. Ferrand and P. Huguet, "Improved cognitive control in presence of anthropomorphized robots", *International Journal of Social Robotics* **11** (2019) 463–476.
- [39] R. Agrigoroaie and A. Tapus, "Cognitive performance and physiological response analysis", *International Journal of Social Robotics* **12** (2020) 47–64.
- [40] N. Spatola, S. Monceau and L. Ferrand, "Cognitive impact of social robots: How anthropomorphism boosts performances", *IEEE Robotics & Automation Magazine* 27 (2019) 73–83.
- [41] G. Metta, P. Fitzpatrick and L. Natale, "YARP: Yet another robot platform", *International Journal of Advanced Robotic Systems* **3** (2006) 043–048.
- [42] G. Metta, G. Sandini, D. Vernon, L. Natale and F. Nori, "The iCub humanoid robot: An open platform for research in embodied cognition", in *Performance Metrics for Intelligent Systems (PerMIS) Workshop* (ACM, 2008), pp. 50–56.
- [43] G. Metta, L. Natale, F. Nori, G. Sandini, D. Vernon, L. Fadiga, C. von Hofsten, K. Rosander, M. Lopes, J. Santos-Victor, A. Bernardino and L. Montesano, "The iCub humanoid robot: An open-systems platform for research in cognitive development", *Neural Networks* 23 (2010) 1125–1134.
- [44] G. Di Cesare, E. De Stefani, M. Gentilucci and D. De Marco, "Vitality forms expressed by others modulate our own motor response: a kinematic study", *Frontiers in human neuroscience* 11 (2017) 565.
- [45] G. Di Cesare, M. Gerbella and G. Rizzolatti, "The neural bases of vitality forms", *National Science Review* 7 (2020) 202–213.
- [46] G. Rizzolatti, A. D' Alessio, M. Marchi and G. Di Cesare, "The neural bases of tactile vitality forms and their modulation by social context", *Scientific Reports* **11** (2021) 9095.
- [47] J. R. Comstock Jr and R. J. Arnegard, "The multi-attribute task battery for human operator workload and strategic behavior research", .

- [48] Y. Santiago-Espada, R. R. Myer, K. A. Latorella and J. R. Comstock, "The Multi-Attribute Task Battery II (MATB-II) Software for Human Performance and Workload Research: A User's Guide", Technical Report July, 2011.
- [49] S. Miyake, S. Yamada, T. Shoji, Y. Takae, N. Kuge and T. Yamamura, "Physiological responses to workload change. A test/retest examination", *Applied Ergonomics* 40 (2009) 987–996.
- [50] L. Hirshfield, T. Williams, N. Sommer, T. Grant and S. V. Gursoy, "Workload-driven modulation of mixed-reality robot-human communication", in *Proceedings of the Workshop* on Modeling Cognitive Processes from Multimodal Data, MCPMD 2018 (Association for Computing Machinery, Inc, 2018).
- [51] J. Heard, R. Heald, C. E. Harriott and J. A. Adams, "A Diagnostic Human Workload Assessment Algorithm for Collaborative and Supervisory Human–Robot Teams", ACM Transactions on Human-Robot Interaction 8 (2019) 1–30.
- [52] J. Zhang, M. Dai and F. Du, "Driver' s multi-attribute task battery performance and attentional switch cost are correlated with speeding behavior in simulated driving", in *Engineering Psychology and Cognitive Ergonomics: Cognition and Design: 14th International Conference, EPCE 2017, Held as Part of HCI International 2017, Vancouver, BC, Canada, July 9-14, 2017, Proceedings, Part II 14 (Springer, 2017), pp. 426–435.*
- [53] Y. Takae, T. Yamamura, N. Kuge, S. Miyake, S. Yamada and e. H. S. Chi, "Effects of alcohol intoxication on a multi-task simulator operation performance", *Review of Automotive Engineering* **31** (2010) 150–155.
- [54] G. Borghini, L. Astolfi, G. Vecchiato, D. Mattia and F. Babiloni, "Measuring neurophysiological signals in aircraft pilots and car drivers for the assessment of mental workload, fatigue and drowsiness", *Neuroscience Biobehavioral Reviews* 44 (2014) 58–75, applied Neuroscience: Models, methods, theories, reviews. A Society of Applied Neuroscience (SAN) special issue.
- [55] X. Hu and G. Lodewijks, "Detecting fatigue in car drivers and aircraft pilots by using noninvasive measures: The value of differentiation of sleepiness and mental fatigue", *Journal* of safety research 72 (2020) 173–187.
- [56] J. Krüger, T. K. Lien and A. Verl, "Cooperation of human and machines in assembly lines", *CIRP annals* **58** (2009) 628–646.
- [57] L. A. Suchman, *Plans and situated actions: The problem of human-machine communication* (Cambridge university press, 1987).
- [58] F. H. Allport, "Social psychology", Journal of Philosophy 21 (1924) 583–585.

- [59] N. Riether, F. Hegel, B. Wrede and G. Horstmann, "Social facilitation with social robots?", in 2012 7th ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction (HRI) (IEEE, 2012), pp. 41–47.
- [60] N. Triplett, "The dynamogenic factors in pacemaking and competition", *The American journal of psychology* **9** (1898) 507–533.
- [61] J. F. Dashiell, "An experimental analysis of some group effects.", *The journal of abnormal and social psychology* **25** (1930) 190.
- [62] R. B. Zajonc, "Social facilitation", Science 149 (1965) 269–274.
- [63] C. Bartneck, "Interacting with an embodied emotional character", in *Proceedings of the* 2003 international conference on Designing pleasurable products and interfaces (2003), pp. 55–60.
- [64] Y. Shi, N. Ruiz, R. Taib, E. Choi and F. Chen, "Galvanic skin response (GSR) as an index of cognitive load", in *CHI'07 extended abstracts on Human factors in computing systems* (2007), pp. 2651–2656.
- [65] N. Nourbakhsh, Y. Wang and F. Chen, "GSR and blink features for cognitive load classification", in *IFIP conference on human-computer interaction* (Springer, 2013), pp. 159– 166.
- [66] T. Nomura and T. Kanda, "On proposing the concept of robot anxiety and considering measurement of it", in *The 12th IEEE International Workshop on Robot and Human Interactive Communication, 2003. Proceedings. ROMAN 2003.* (IEEE, 2003), pp. 373–378.
- [67] T. Nomura, T. Suzuki, T. Kanda and K. Kato, "Measurement of anxiety toward robots", in ROMAN 2006-The 15th IEEE International Symposium on Robot and Human Interactive Communication (IEEE, 2006), pp. 372–377.
- [68] J. Złotowski, H. Sumioka, S. Nishio, D. F. Glas, C. Bartneck and H. Ishiguro, "Appearance of a robot affects the impact of its behaviour on perceived trustworthiness and empathy", *Paladyn, Journal of Behavioral Robotics* **7**.
- [69] A. Sciutti, L. Schillingmann, O. Palinko, Y. Nagai and G. Sandini, "A gaze-contingent dictating robot to study turn-taking", in *Proceedings of the Tenth Annual ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction Extended Abstracts* (2015), pp. 137–138.
- [70] I. Brinck and C. Balkenius, "Mutual recognition in human-robot interaction: a deflationary account", *Philosophy Technology* **33** (2020) 53–70.
- [71] N. C. Krämer, A. von der Pütten and S. Eimler, "Human-agent and human-robot interaction theory: similarities to and differences from human-human interaction", in *Humancomputer interaction: The agency perspective* (Springer, 2012), pp. 215–240.

- [72] S. G. Hart and L. E. Staveland, "Development of NASA-TLX (Task Load Index): Results of Empirical and Theoretical Research", *Advances in Psychology* 52 (1988) 139–183.
- [73] D. C. Fowles, M. J. Christie, R. Edelberg, W. W. Grings, D. T. Lykken and P. H. Venables, "Publication recommendations for electrodermal measurements", *Psychophysiology* 18 (1981) 232–239.
- [74] M. Benedek and C. Kaernbach, "A continuous measure of phasic electrodermal activity", *Journal of neuroscience methods* **190** (2010) 80–91.
- [75] M. Benedek and C. Kaernbach, "Decomposition of skin conductance data by means of nonnegative deconvolution", *psychophysiology* 47 (2010) 647–658.
- [76] W. Boucsein, "Electrodermal indices of emotion and stress, chapter 3", *Electrodermal Activity* (1992) 369–391.
- [77] M. Filetti, "Ledapy 1.2.1", https://pypi.org/project/ledapy, 2020.
- [78] M. Benedek and C. Kaernbach, "Ledalab", http://ledalab.de, 2007.
- [79] A. Burns, B. R. Greene, M. J. McGrath, T. J. O'Shea, B. Kuris, S. M. Ayer, F. Stroiescu and V. Cionca, "Shimmer<sup>TM</sup>–a wireless sensor platform for noninvasive biomedical research", *IEEE Sensors Journal* **10** (2010) 1527–1534.
- [80] A. Burns, E. P. Doheny, B. R. Greene, T. Foran, D. Leahy, K. O'Donovan and M. J. McGrath, "Shimmer<sup>™</sup>: an extensible platform for physiological signal capture", in 2010 annual international conference of the IEEE engineering in medicine and biology (IEEE, 2010), pp. 3759–3762.
- [81] J. O. Wobbrock, L. Findlater, D. Gergle and J. J. Higgins, "The aligned rank transform for nonparametric factorial analyses using only anova procedures", in *Proceedings of the SIGCHI conference on human factors in computing systems* (2011), pp. 143–146.
- [82] L. A. Elkin, M. Kay, J. J. Higgins and J. O. Wobbrock, "An aligned rank transform procedure for multifactor contrast tests", in *The 34th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology* (Association for Computing Machinery, New York, NY, USA, 2021), UIST '21, p. 754–768.
- [83] H. B. Mann and D. R. Whitney, "On a test of whether one of two random variables is stochastically larger than the other", *The annals of mathematical statistics* (1947) 50–60.
- [84] C. O. Fritz, P. E. Morris and J. J. Richler, "Effect size estimates: current use, calculations, and interpretation.", *Journal of experimental psychology: General* **141** (2012) 2.

- [85] C.-J. Chao, S.-Y. Wu, Y.-J. Yau, W.-Y. Feng and F.-Y. Tseng, "Effects of three-dimensional virtual reality and traditional training methods on mental workload and training performance", *Human Factors and Ergonomics in Manufacturing & Service Industries* 27 (2017) 187–196.
- [86] E. C. Brown and M. Brüne, "The role of prediction in social neuroscience", *Frontiers in human neuroscience* **6** (2012) 147.
- [87] G. Rizzolatti and L. Craighero, "The mirror-neuron system", Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 27 (2004) 169–192.
- [88] G. Rizzolatti, "The mirror neuron system and its function in humans", *Anatomy and embryology* **210** (2005) 419–421.
- [89] J. M. Kilner, K. J. Friston and C. D. Frith, "Predictive coding: an account of the mirror neuron system", *Cognitive processing* 8 (2007) 159–166.
- [90] D. N. Stern, Forms of vitality: Exploring dynamic experience in psychology, the arts, psychotherapy, and development (Oxford University Press, 2010).
- [91] E. F. Pace-Schott, M. C. Amole, T. Aue, M. Balconi, L. M. Bylsma, H. Critchley, H. A. Demaree, B. H. Friedman, A. E. K. Gooding, O. Gosseries et al., "Physiological feelings", *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews* 103 (2019) 267–304.
- [92] W. S. Condon and L. W. Sander, "Neonate movement is synchronized with adult speech: Interactional participation and language acquisition", *Science* **183** (1974) 99–101.
- [93] M. Ammaniti and P. Ferrari, "Vitality affects in daniel stern's thinking—a psychological and neurobiological perspective", *Infant Mental Health Journal* **34** (2013) 367–375.
- [94] P. Rochat, *Others in mind: Social origins of self-consciousness* (Cambridge University Press, 2009).
- [95] M. J. Rochat, V. Veroni, N. Bruschweiler-Stern, C. Pieraccini, F. Bonnet-Brilhault, C. Barthélémy, J. Malvy, C. Sinigaglia, D. N. Stern and G. Rizzolatti, "Impaired vitality form recognition in autism", *Neuropsychologia* 51 (2013) 1918–1924.
- [96] G. Di Cesare, M. Marchi, G. Lombardi, M. Gerbella, A. Sciutti and G. Rizzolatti, "The middle cingulate cortex and dorso-central insula: A mirror circuit encoding observation and execution of vitality forms", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 118 (2021) e2111358118.
- [97] G. Di Cesare, F. Fasano, A. Errante, M. Marchi and G. Rizzolatti, "Understanding the internal states of others by listening to action verbs", *Neuropsychologia* 89 (2016) 172– 179.

- [98] P. F. Ferrari, V. Gallese, G. Rizzolatti and L. Fogassi, "Mirror neurons responding to the observation of ingestive and communicative mouth actions in the monkey ventral premotor cortex", *European journal of neuroscience* 17 (2003) 1703–1714.
- [99] V. Gazzola, G. Rizzolatti, B. Wicker and C. Keysers, "The anthropomorphic brain: the mirror neuron system responds to human and robotic actions", *Neuroimage* 35 (2007) 1674–1684.
- [100] L. M. Oberman, J. P. McCleery, V. S. Ramachandran and J. A. Pineda, "Eeg evidence for mirror neuron activity during the observation of human and robot actions: Toward an analysis of the human qualities of interactive robots", *Neurocomputing* **70** (2007) 2194– 2203.
- [101] G. Di Cesare, F. Vannucci, F. Rea, A. Sciutti and G. Sandini, "How attitudes generated by humanoid robots shape human brain activity", *Scientific Reports* **10** (2020) 16928.
- [102] G. Di Cesare, "The importance of the affective component of movement in action understanding", *Modelling human motion: From human perception to robot design* (2020) 103–116.
- [103] M. Aoki, F. Rea, D. Jirak, G. Sandini, T. Yanagi, A. Takamatsu, S. Bouet and T. Yamamura, "On the influence of social robots in cognitive multitasking", *International Journal of Humanoid Robotics* 19 (2022) 2250022.
- [104] D. Jirak, M. Aoki, T. Yanagi, A. Takamatsu, S. Bouet, T. Yamamura, G. Sandini and F. Rea, "Is it me or the robot? a critical evaluation of human affective state recognition in a cognitive task", *Frontiers in Neurorobotics* 16.
- [105] J. A. Russell, "A circumplex model of affect.", *Journal of personality and social psychology* **39** (1980) 1161.
- [106] P. Barros, N. Churamani and A. Sciutti, "The facechannel: a fast and furious deep neural network for facial expression recognition", *SN Computer Science* **1** (2020) 1–10.
- [107] F. Wilcoxon, Individual comparisons by ranking methods (Springer, 1992).
- [108] Y. Jung and K. M. Lee, "Effects of physical embodiment on social presence of social robots", *Proceedings of PRESENCE* 2004 (2004) 80–87.
- [109] M. Heerink, B. Kröse, V. Evers and B. Wielinga, "The influence of social presence on acceptance of a companion robot by older people", .
- [110] F.-W. Tung and Y.-S. Deng, "Increasing social presence of social actors in e-learning environments: Effects of dynamic and static emoticons on children", *Displays* 28 (2007) 174–180.

- [111] D. Perdikis, J. A. Volhard, V. Müller, K. Kaulard, T. R. Brick, C. Wallraven and U. Lindenberger, "Brain synchronization during perception of facial emotional expressions with natural and unnatural dynamics", *PLoS ONE* 12.
- [112] E. Bould, N. Morris and B. Wink, "Recognising subtle emotional expressions: The role of facial movements", *Cognition and emotion* 22 (2008) 1569–1587.
- [113] S. W. Kirkpatrick, F. E. Bell, C. Johnson, J. Perkins and L. A. Sullivan, "Interpretation of facial expressions of emotion: the influence of eyebrows.", *Genetic, Social, and General Psychology Monographs* 122 (1996) 405–423.
- [114] J. Tipples, A. P. Atkinson and A. W. Young, "The eyebrow frown: a salient social signal.", *Emotion* 2 (2002) 288.
- [115] A. S. Ghazali, J. Ham, E. Barakova and P. Markopoulos, "The influence of social cues in persuasive social robots on psychological reactance and compliance", *Computers in Human Behavior* 87 (2018) 58–65.
- [116] J. Sadr, I. Jarudi and P. Sinha, "The role of eyebrows in face recognition", *Perception* 32 (2003) 285–293.
- [117] C. Chen, O. G. Garrod, J. Zhan, J. Beskow, P. G. Schyns and R. E. Jack, "Reverse engineering psychologically valid facial expressions of emotion into social robots", in 2018 13th IEEE international conference on automatic face & gesture recognition (FG 2018) (IEEE, 2018), pp. 448–452.
- [118] Y. Song, A. Luximon and Y. Luximon, "The effect of facial features on facial anthropomorphic trustworthiness in social robots", *Applied Ergonomics* **94** (2021) 103420.
- [119] I. A. Hameed, Z.-H. Tan, N. B. Thomsen and X. Duan, "User acceptance of social robots", in *Proceedings of the Ninth international conference on advances in computer-human interactions (ACHI 2016), Venice, Italy* (2016), pp. 274–279.
- [120] J. Barnes, M. FakhrHosseini, M. Jeon, C.-H. Park and A. Howard, "The influence of robot design on acceptance of social robots", in 2017 14th international conference on ubiquitous robots and ambient intelligence (URAI) (IEEE, 2017), pp. 51–55.
- [121] Z. Ambadar, J. W. Schooler and J. F. Cohn, "Deciphering the enigmatic face: The importance of facial dynamics in interpreting subtle facial expressions", *Psychological science* 16 (2005) 403–410.
- [122] E. Bould and N. Morris, "Role of motion signals in recognizing subtle facial expressions of emotion", *British Journal of Psychology* **99** (2008) 167–189.

- [123] B. M. Wilkowski and M. D. Robinson, "When aggressive individuals see the world more accurately: The case of perceptual sensitivity to subtle facial expressions of anger", *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin* **38** (2012) 540–553.
- [124] H. Ichikawa, S. Kanazawa and M. K. Yamaguchi, "Infants recognize the subtle happiness expression", *Perception* **43** (2014) 235–248.
- [125] K. S. Deyo, K. M. Prkachin and S. R. Mercer, "Development of sensitivity to facial expression of pain", *Pain* 107 (2004) 16–21.
- [126] D. Matsumoto and H. C. Hwang, "Judgments of subtle facial expressions of emotion.", *Emotion* 14 (2014) 349.
- [127] S. Sowden, B. A. Schuster, C. T. Keating, D. S. Fraser and J. L. Cook, "The role of movement kinematics in facial emotion expression production and recognition.", *Emotion* 21 (2021) 1041.
- [128] G. Recio, A. Schacht and W. Sommer, "Classification of dynamic facial expressions of emotion presented briefly", *Cognition & emotion* **27** (2013) 1486–1494.
- [129] C. F. DiSalvo, F. Gemperle, J. Forlizzi and S. Kiesler, "All robots are not created equal: the design and perception of humanoid robot heads", in *Proceedings of the 4th conference* on Designing interactive systems: processes, practices, methods, and techniques (2002), pp. 321–326.
- [130] W. Sato, S. Namba, D. Yang, Y. Nishida, C. Ishi, T. Minato et al., "An android for emotional interaction: Spatiotemporal validation of its facial expressions", *Frontiers in Psychology* 6521.
- [131] H. Ishihara, Y. Yoshikawa and M. Asada, "Realistic child robot "affetto" for understanding the caregiver-child attachment relationship that guides the child development", in 2011 IEEE International Conference on Development and Learning (ICDL) (IEEE, 2011), volume 2, pp. 1–5.
- [132] S. Nishio, H. Ishiguro and N. Hagita, "Geminoid: Teleoperated android of an existing person", *Humanoid robots: New developments* **14** (2007) 343–352.
- [133] A. Parmiggiani, L. Fiorio, A. Scalzo, A. V. Sureshbabu, M. Randazzo, M. Maggiali, U. Pattacini, H. Lehmann, V. Tikhanoff, D. Domenichelli et al., "The design and validation of the r1 personal humanoid", in 2017 IEEE/RSJ international conference on intelligent robots and systems (IROS) (IEEE, 2017), pp. 674–680.
- [134] S. Al Moubayed, J. Beskow, G. Skantze and B. Granström, "Furhat: a back-projected human-like robot head for multiparty human-machine interaction", in *Cognitive behavioural systems* (Springer, 2012), pp. 114–130.

- [135] S. A. Moubayed, G. Skantze and J. Beskow, "The furhat back-projected humanoid head-lip reading, gaze and multi-party interaction", *International Journal of Humanoid Robotics* 10 (2013) 1350005.
- [136] C. Mishra, T. Offrede, S. Fuchs, C. Mooshammer and G. Skantze, "Does a robot's gaze aversion affect human gaze aversion?", *Frontiers in Robotics and AI* **10**.
- [137] A. De Beir, H.-L. Cao, P. Gómez Esteban, G. Van De Perre and B. Vanderborght, "Enhancing nao expression of emotions using pluggable eyebrows", *International Journal of Social Robotics* (2015) 1–9.
- [138] C. Breazeal, M. Siegel, M. Berlin, J. Gray, R. Grupen, P. Deegan, J. Weber, K. Narendran and J. McBean, "Mobile, dexterous, social robots for mobile manipulation and humanrobot interaction", in ACM SIGGRAPH 2008 new tech demos (2008), pp. 1–1.
- [139] M. Mori, K. F. MacDorman and N. Kageki, "The uncanny valley [from the field]", *IEEE Robotics & Automation Magazine* 19 (2012) 98–100.
- [140] K. Matsuki, K. Yoshida, S. Sessa, S. Cosentino, K. Kamiyama and A. Takanishi, "Facial expression design for the saxophone player robot was-4", in *Symposium on Robot Design*, *Dynamics and Control* (Springer, 2016), pp. 259–266.
- [141] I. Lütkebohle, F. Hegel, S. Schulz, M. Hackel, B. Wrede, S. Wachsmuth and G. Sagerer, "The bielefeld anthropomorphic robot head "flobi" ", in 2010 IEEE International Conference on Robotics and Automation (IEEE, 2010), pp. 3384–3391.
- [142] T. Todo, "SEER: Simulative Emotional Expression Robot", (Association for Computing Machinery, New York, NY, USA, 2018).
- [143] F. Wu, S. Lin, X. Cao, H. Zhong and J. Zhang, "Head design and optimization of an emotionally interactive robot for the treatment of autism", in *Proceedings of the 2019 4th International Conference on Automation, Control and Robotics Engineering* (2019), pp. 1–10.
- [144] M. Cianchetti, A. Arienti, M. Follador, B. Mazzolai, P. Dario and C. Laschi, "Design concept and validation of a robotic arm inspired by the octopus", *Materials Science and Engineering: C* 31 (2011) 1230–1239, principles and Development of Bio-Inspired Materials.
- [145] K. Karthikeyan and V. Nithya, "Shape memory alloy reinforced 5-mm ultra-thin rigid link surgical instrument with force-feedback", *Journal of Medical Engineering & Technology* 42 (2018) 453–460.

- [146] J. Van Doorn, M. Mende, S. M. Noble, J. Hulland, A. L. Ostrom, D. Grewal and J. A. Petersen, "Domo arigato mr. roboto: Emergence of automated social presence in organizational frontlines and customers' service experiences", *Journal of service research* 20 (2017) 43–58.
- [147] L. Zhou, L. Ren, Y. Chen, S. Niu, Z. Han and L. Ren, "Bio-Inspired Soft Grippers Based on Impactive Gripping", *Advanced Science* **8** 2002017.
- [148] E. R.-i. L. Y. Lee, Hyojeong, "Evaluation of the Mechanical Properties of Porous Thermoplastic Polyurethane Obtained by 3D Printing for Protective Gear", *Advances in Materials Science and Engineering* 2019 10.
- [149] J. Fank and F. Diermeyer, ""look me in the eyes!" analyzing the effects of embodiment in humanized human-machine interaction in heavy trucks", in 2021 IEEE Intelligent Vehicles Symposium (IV) (IEEE, 2021), pp. 740–747.
- [150] T. Tanaka, K. Fujikake, Y. Yoshihara, N. Karatas, H. Aoki, H. Kanamori et al., "Preliminary study for feasibility of driver agent in actual car environment—driver agent for encouraging safe driving behavior (3)", *Journal of Transportation Technologies* 10 (2020) 128.
- [151] L. Fortunati, A. Sorrentino, L. Fiorini and F. Cavallo, "The rise of the roboid", *International Journal of Social Robotics* **13** (2021) 1457–1471.
- [152] C. Purucker, D. E. Sprott and A. Herrmann, "Consumer response to car fronts: eliciting biological preparedness with product design", *Review of Managerial Science* 8 (2014) 523–540.
- [153] P. Aggarwal and A. L. McGill, "Is that car smiling at me? schema congruity as a basis for evaluating anthropomorphized products", *Journal of consumer research* 34 (2007) 468– 479.
- [154] S. Windhager, F. L. Bookstein, K. Grammer, E. Oberzaucher, H. Said, D. E. Slice, T. Thorstensen and K. Schaefer, " "cars have their own faces" : cross-cultural ratings of car shapes in biological (stereotypical) terms", *Evolution and Human Behavior* 33 (2012) 109–120.
- [155] C.-M. Chang, K. Toda, D. Sakamoto and T. Igarashi, "Eyes on a car: an interface design for communication between an autonomous car and a pedestrian", in *Proceedings of the 9th international conference on automotive user interfaces and interactive vehicular applications* (2017), pp. 65–73.
- [156] C.-M. Chang, K. Toda, X. Gui, S. H. Seo and T. Igarashi, "Can eyes on a car reduce traffic accidents?", in *Proceedings of the 14th international conference on automotive* user interfaces and interactive vehicular applications (2022), pp. 349–359.

- [157] X. Gui, K. Toda, S. H. Seo, C.-M. Chang and T. Igarashi, ""i am going this way": Gazing eyes on self-driving car show multiple driving directions", in *Proceedings of the 14th international conference on automotive user interfaces and interactive vehicular applications* (2022), pp. 319–329.
- [158] P. Singh, C.-M. Chang and T. Igarashi, "I see you: Eye control mechanisms for robotic eyes on an autonomous car", in *Adjunct Proceedings of the 14th International Conference on Automotive User Interfaces and Interactive Vehicular Applications* (2022), pp. 15–19.
- [159] K. A. Hoff and M. Bashir, "Trust in automation: Integrating empirical evidence on factors that influence trust", *Human factors* **57** (2015) 407–434.
- [160] J. D. Lee and K. A. See, "Trust in automation: Designing for appropriate reliance", *Human factors* **46** (2004) 50–80.
- [161] P. Sweeney, "Trusting social robots", AI and Ethics 3 (2023) 419–426.
- [162] R. Holton, "Deciding to trust, coming to believe", Australasian journal of philosophy 72 (1994) 63–76.
- [163] C. O'neil, "Lying, trust, and gratitude", *Philosophy & Public Affairs* 40 (2012) 301–333.
- [164] M. Coeckelbergh, "Can we trust robots?", *Ethics and information technology* **14** (2012) 53–60.
- [165] N. Anzabi and H. Umemuro, "Effect of different listening behaviors of social robots on perceived trust in human-robot interactions", *International Journal of Social Robotics* (2023) 1–21.